



# CHINA'S APPROACH TO INFLUENCING ELECTIONS AND POLITICAL PROCESSES TO ITS STRATEGIC ADVANTAGE



#### China's Approach to Influencing Elections and Political Processes to its Strategic Advantage

Copyright © 2024 International Republican Institute.

All rights reserved.

**Permission Statement:** No part of this work may be reproduced in any form or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopying, recording, or by any information storage and retrieval system without the written permission of the International Republican Institute.

#### Requests for permission should include the following information:

- The title of the document for which permission to copy material is desired.
- A description of the material for which permission to copy is desired.
- The purpose for which the copied material will be used and the manner in which it will be used.
- Your name, title, company or organization name, telephone number, e-mail address and mailing address.

#### Please send all requests for permission to:

Attention: Communications Department International Republican Institute 1225 Eye Street NW, Suite 800 Washington, DC 20005 info@iri.org

#### Acknowledgements

This report is a collaboration between the International Republican Institute's Countering Foreign Authoritarian Influence (CFAI) Team and TextOre. The report was written by TextOre Analysts Johan van den Ven, Christopher Magiera, and Benjamin Weber under the editorship of IRI Senior Advisor J. Michael Cole. We are grateful to the National Endowment for Democracy for its ongoing sponsorship of this initiative.

Although Mr. Weber was formerly employed by the State Department, his opinions and characterizations in this piece are his own and do not necessarily represent those of the U.S. government.

#### About the CFAI Initiative

Over the past five years, IRI has developed and implemented a framework to build resiliency against growing foreign authoritarian influence and interference through its Countering Foreign Authoritarian Influence (CFAI) practice. Under its Building Resiliency for Interconnected Democracies in Global Environments (BRIDGE) initiative, funded by the National Endowment for Democracy (NED), IRI deploys three-pronged approach to mitigate the impact of Chinese Communist Party (CCP) authoritarian influence on developing democracies:

- 1. Sharing research on how CCP influence impacts democratic processes with IRI's global network of partners;
- 2. Equipping local stakeholders with the means to conduct similar research independently, the skills to craft and message targeted advocacy campaigns based on research findings, and the tools and resources to devise and advocate for locally appropriate policy solutions to bolster democratic resilience and counter PRC authoritarian influence;
- 3. Catalyzing the development and adoption of policy solutions through productive dialogue with stakeholders and policymakers and targeted advocacy campaigns.

By engaging stakeholders across sectors – including government officials, political parties, media, private enterprise, and civil society activists – IRI's work promotes broad awareness of authoritarian tactics and the keys to shoring up vulnerable democratic institutions. The research presented in this report is part of a growing compendium of case studies documenting the CCP's varied authoritarian influence tactics across countries and the elements of effective democratic resilience, which directly informs BRIDGE programming.

#### About TextOre

TextOre (textore.net) is an open-source intelligence (OSINT) solutions provider with deep expertise in international security and geopolitics, media monitoring and analysis, influence and interference operations, leadership and organization tracking, and geospatial and network analysis. TextOre's work for clients spans multiple areas and languages across the globe, with extensive depth and experience in the China/East Asia and Russia/Eurasia regions.

# **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

	5
	7
PRC STRATEGIES FOR ELECTION AND POLITICAL INFLUENCE: POLICIES AND MULTILATERAL APPROACHES	9
TACTICS: INFLUENCE ELECTIONS	13
BUILDING POLITICAL INFLUENCE: CASE STUDIES	14
KENYA	16
ITALY	20
THE PHILIPPINES	24
	29

# INTRODUCTION

Potential interference by the People's Republic of China (PRC) in elections is a perennial concern. Seemingly unwilling to recognize how much its ham-fisted efforts have advantaged its "enemies" and harmed its "friends," Beijing has consistently pressured the people of Taiwan, for example, to elect governments that support or are more inclined toward eventual unification, which most Taiwanese oppose. In other words, more overt pressure by Beijing can often backfire and yield electoral results that are diametrically opposed to what it was seeking to begin with. While there are documented cases of Beijing trying to shape elections in other countries, most of its efforts are not at this level of intensity and they do not constitute direct and overt interference. Beijing generally tries to create environments in which parties across the spectrum, if not outright embracing Chinese preferences, at least are not at odds with those interests. This work is constant, aimed at maintaining a political status quo conducive to PRC and CCP interests rather than at yielding a certain election result.

China also seems to understand that being caught attempting to influence elections can be harmful: The National Intelligence Council's (NIC)s March 2021 report on "Foreign Threats to the 2020 US Federal Elections" noted that concern regarding detection was a key factor in the PRC's apparent decision not to interfere:

China sought stability in its relationship with the United States, did not view either election outcome as being advantageous enough for China to risk getting caught meddling, and assessed its traditional influence tools – primarily targeted economic measures and lobbying–would be sufficient to meet its goal of shaping US China policy regardless of the winner.<sup>1</sup>

In December 2020, China's Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Wang Wenbin [汪文斌] said that "China is committed to the principle of non-interference. Claims about China influencing U.S. presidential elections are completely fabricated."<sup>2</sup>

Canada is currently investigating reported attempts by PRC emissaries, particularly the Consulates General in Toronto and Vancouver, to influence the 2021 federal election.<sup>3</sup> Thus far, the Canadian government's position is that the election was not materially impacted by interference. Five senior public servants working under Canada's Critical Election Incident Public Protocol "determined that the government of Canada did not detect foreign interference that threatened Canada's ability to have free and fair elections."<sup>4</sup> They also noted that the Security and Intelligence Threats to Election (SITE) Task Force "saw no evidence to indicate that foreign state actors were specifically targeting Elections Canada (EC) or Canadian electoral systems and networks."<sup>5</sup> The report noted that Canadian security agencies told Parliament that they "saw attempts at foreign interference, but not enough to have met the threshold of impacting electoral integrity."<sup>6</sup>

Nevertheless, the report also acknowledged that the Canadian Security Intelligence Service (CSIS) "expressed concerns that China notably tried to target elected officials to promote their national interests and encouraged individuals to act as proxies on their behalf."<sup>7</sup> Toronto's Globe and Mail newspaper went further, quoting leaked CSIS documents reportedly stating that the PRC had tried "to ensure that a minority Liberal government was returned in 2021, and that certain Conservative candidates identified by China were defeated."<sup>8</sup>

According to the Globe and Mail, "The documents say the Chinese Communist Party leadership in Beijing was 'pressuring its consulates to create strategies to leverage politically [active] Chinese community members and associations within Canadian society."<sup>9</sup> The newspaper also reported that China had companies hire students from the PRC and sent them to volunteer on political campaigns and engineered off-the-books campaign contributions. Some donors claimed a tax

rebate for their donation, after which the campaign would refund the difference between the original donation and the amount the donor received in rebate.<sup>10</sup> The PRC allegedly instructed some members of the news media to portray the Conservatives as "too critical" of China.<sup>11</sup>

Former PRC Vancouver Consul General Tong Xiaoling [佟曉玲] apparently boasted that she helped defeat two Conservative Party candidates. "CSIS noted that Ms. Tong, who returned to China in July 2022, and former consul Wang Jin [whom the Globe and Mail said was identified by CSIS as directly linked to the CCP's United Front Work Department] made 'discreet and subtle efforts' to encourage members of Chinese-Canadian organizations to rally votes for the Liberals and defeat Conservative candidates."<sup>12</sup> In response, in March 2023 Prime Minister Trudeau announced that an eminent Canadian would serve as an independent special rapporteur to study Canadian election processes and make recommendations to improve them.<sup>13</sup> He also announced that the cross-party National Security and Intelligence Committee of Parliamentarians, which draws from both Houses of Parliament and is comprised of members with security clearances, would examine allegations of interference.<sup>14</sup>

Australia is another democratic country that PRC public messaging has treated as hostile, leading to fears that the PRC could attempt to directly interfere with electoral processes. However, Australia's Board of the Electoral Integrity Assurance Taskforce reported that "Taskforce agencies did not identify any foreign interference, or any other interference, that compromised the delivery of the 2022 federal election."<sup>15</sup> The risk of the PRC attempting to influence elections is clearly real and warrants continued vigilance, but it is also clear that Beijing knows that interference entails risks. Beijing might try to exert influence by nefarious means when it believes doing so will advance its interests, but where the stakes do not justify those risks, it reverts to the strategies described by the NIC.

This study, which draws on evidence from Kenya, Italy, and the Philippines, documents how the PRC relies on traditional, low-risk strategies. The PRC and CCP want to promote favorable political relationships and, to that end, try to influence elections and political processes. These strategies can be divided into active measures, such as using official media to indicate preferred candidates; and reactive measures, such as diplomatic engagements aimed at winning over hostile candidates. China's key actors include PRC and CCP officials, official media organizations, friendly or coopted host-country media organizations, and individuals and organizations associated with the UFWD.

One type of CCP activity centers on foreign political parties. This strategy puts a premium on developing long-term relationships with a variety of influential politicians from both governing and opposition political parties. For instance, PRC officials have developed close relationships with a Kenyan Cabinet Secretary. They have also developed strong ties with various parties and hosted multilateral forums that aim to consolidate its network of friendly political parties.<sup>16</sup> It uses similar gatherings to reach out to more traditional Marxist political parties, such as the CCP and World Marxist Political Parties Summit in 2022.<sup>17</sup> United Front-linked organizations also play an important role in building relationships, particularly in the Philippines, where they maintain ties with influential politicians, including former presidents.<sup>18</sup>

Building and maintaining ties with host-country media is another important part of this strategy. This includes organizing media forums, which benefit PRC and CCP interests by providing opportunities for networking and agenda-setting.<sup>19</sup> The PRC builds other relationships through academic and journalism exchanges and by offering training in China. The PRC also offers awards at events such as the World Media Summit Global Awards or the Association for Philippines-China Understanding. Such awards are a way for China to signal its preferences and encourage local journalists to embrace its positions.<sup>20,21</sup> Lastly, instead of ratcheting up its activity during election cycles, PRC official media and friendly host-country media regularly publish pro-China coverage. Content-sharing agreements can play a role, albeit with considerable variation in effectiveness.<sup>22</sup>

Two less prominent aspects of political influence activities include employing United Front-linked organizations to cultivate candidates and nurturing ties with the business community.<sup>23</sup> Such engagement, however, may achieve limited results: in the Philippines, businesspeople have pushed for economic and trade opportunities with China while simultaneously being strongly supportive of national sovereignty in the disputed South China Sea. The extent to which business are willing to work at cross-purposes with the national interest varies from one country to another.

The PRC engages during the election process when it wants to and believes it is safe to do so. Generally, Chinese officials and official Chinese media seek to moderate "anti-PRC" positions taken by candidates. For example, PRC government officials met with candidates who expressed China-skeptic viewpoints.<sup>24</sup> Chinese official media and friendly host-country media also worked to defuse tensions, demonstrating the importance of relationship-building with host-country media environments.<sup>25</sup> United Front-linked actors also work to reduce election-related tensions. This, ostensibly, is meant to ensure that China, and the issue of the "China threat," do not become major issues during elections.<sup>26</sup>

A less common tactic involves using local United Front-related organizations to endorse candidates and run "get out the vote" efforts. In Italy, the PRC reportedly used these tools to boost support for Giuseppe Sala during the Milan mayoral elections in 2016.<sup>27</sup> The PRC may also use official media to indicate its preferred candidates. During the 2022 Australian election, an op-ed in the officially controlled Global Times observed that "in comparison to [incumbent Prime Minister Scott Morrison], [Anthony Albanese] positively shines, such is the abysmal state of Australian politics."<sup>28</sup> The Global Times observed one Philippine presidential candidate as pragmatic and able to achieve "win-win" outcomes with China, while the other was cast as a candidate supported by the United States who sought confrontation with Beijing.<sup>29</sup>

# SOURCING AND SCOPE

The study focuses on the period leading up to and following the 2022 elections in Kenya, Italy, and the Philippines. Sections related to developments in PRC policy draw primarily from the period since the 19th Party Congress (2017). The information underpinning this study is sourced from traditional and social media including, but not limited to, sources from Kenya, Italy, the Philippines, and the PRC. It also draws on the websites of relevant government bodies, political organizations, civil society organizations, and companies. All sources examined in the research are available on an open-source basis, and thus do not cover alleged covert election interference activities, such as China's alleged support for candidates in Canada<sup>30</sup> or harassment and coordinated campaigns via social media.<sup>31</sup>

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

In March 2021, the U.S. National Intelligence Council (NIC) released a declassified report on foreign threats to the 2020 U.S. federal elections. The report found that, while Russia and Iran had launched influence activities during the elections, the People's Republic of China (PRC) had not, likely because Beijing "assessed [that] its traditional influence tools– primarily targeted economic measures and lobbying–would be sufficient to meet its goal of shaping U.S. China policy regardless of the winner."<sup>32</sup>

This study, which focuses on elections in Italy, the Philippines, and Kenya in 2022, reaches a similar conclusion: while the PRC has developed a sophisticated toolkit to influence politics in certain targeted countries, there is little evidence that China used its tools to alter the outcome of those elections. The three cases demonstrate that the PRC's traditional approach, an overt campaign focused on elections and politics, aims to protect China's interests. PRC and Chinese Communist Party (CCP) actors therefore did not feel the need to resort to riskier covert means.

The three cases examined in this report suggest that Beijing employs more traditional strategies and tools to shape the political environment in other countries to maintain its influence and blunt anti-China rhetoric. China's influence efforts are largely overt and rely on three main messengers: diplomatic personnel under the Ministry of Foreign Affairs (MFA), officers from the CCP's International Liaison Department (ILD), and official media organizations such as the China Daily. The CCP's United Front Work Department (UFWD) and friendly host-country media organizations participate in these activities on a smaller scale. These political influence efforts take place constantly and aim to cultivate relationships and signal policy preferences. The message is clear: whichever party or candidate wins, the government should implement policies that align with PRC interests. The PRC aims to build a multifaceted foundation of support, rather than relying on close ties with any single actor or party. This does not mean that the PRC ignores specific elections. On occasion, the PRC indicates that it has preferred candidates, although it does so through official media coverage or editorials rather than by direct statements from MFA diplomats or CCP officials. A less common tactic involves using local United Front-related organizations to endorse candidates and run "get out the vote" efforts.

In measuring and monitoring influence activity, which in most cases appears to avoid going beyond traditional public diplomacy or involve trespassing on local election rules, some key factors are relevant. First, the decision to employ the methods discussed in this report are a low-risk choice for Beijing–cultivate new friends, make no enemies, risk no scandals. Beijing can be expected to use these methods while also resorting to less visible activities. Second, independent observers and the media play a significant role in exposing the PRC's official entities and its United Front Work proxies as they cultivate candidates, parties, and news organizations. Those targeted by Beijing may not be fully aware of the CCP's links with "nongovernmental" or "independent" organizations. Third, the PRC relies on public diplomacy, political parties, and media organizations to advance its agenda. It does this by offering them resources, access, and training.

The case in Kenya shows that PRC influence work has not squashed significant China-skeptic rhetoric during election campaigns. Still, Beijing's approach demonstrates the benefits of the PRC's holistic approach to political influence. Chinese and local media have mitigated China-skeptic sentiment during campaigning. After the election, China worked with the administration and made sure that campaign rhetoric did not metastasize into policy measures that may have been detrimental to the PRC's interests. The PRC's engagement in Kenya highlights a political influence strategy that, rather than focusing on a single party or candidate, relies on multiple ways to safeguard Chinese interests, regardless of changes in administration or host-country political dynamics.

In Italy, despite a broad-based effort, PRC and CCP influence activities have not prevented the formation of a government comprised of numerous politicians who voiced critical views of China. Content-sharing agreements with several Italian media organizations have not yielded a media environment that is friendlier to Chinese interests, while diplomatic outreach to politicians has mainly served to generate controversy about that outreach. Still, following a meeting with Xi Jinping, there are signs that the Meloni administration is prepared to engage Beijing despite the party's criticism of China during the election campaign. This suggests that Beijing's ideological flexibility remains effective, although the agenda of the current government in Rome might not be entirely to Beijing's liking.

Lastly, in the Philippines, PRC and CCP political influence activities have been more effective, generating a stable bilateral relationship despite deep disputes between the two countries (and others) regarding maritime sovereignty in the South China Sea. Political influence efforts in the previous two cases

demonstrated the PRC's ability to manage hostile counterparts, even when some influence channels fail. Chinese activity in the Philippines is a good example of various efforts that combine to steady what might otherwise be a tumultuous bilateral relationship. The PRC's willingness to engage with Marcos's requests for debt relief showed a pragmatic willingness to compromise in order to protect political relationships and PRC interests. Successful political influence activities include maintaining relationships with influential political actors, including with the current President Marcos and former President Arroyo. While the local media accepts some stories from PRC- and CCP-supported media and publishes pro-China editorials by Filipino journalists, it also publishes reporting and opinion critical of the PRC. The business community has proven pragmatic about the value of PRC-Philippines relations on economic and trade opportunities but is as willing as the media to stand up to Beijing on sovereignty issues.

# PRC STRATEGIES FOR ELECTION AND POLITICAL INFLUENCE: POLICIES AND MULTILATERAL APPROACHES

Due to the controversial and risky nature of attempting to influence the election process of a sovereign country, information explicitly identifying preferred PRC outcomes in specific elections is not generally available in open-source content. However, statements on related subjects provide some insight into the PRC's motivations for attempting to influence election outcomes. Those motivations range from securing support from foreign political actors on key issues to promoting an international environment conducive to PRC objectives. The method, "carrying out propaganda through foreign friends," also occurs in forums and training programs where diplomats and cadres engage with mainstream political organizations, the media, youth leaders, and leftist groups.

# **POLICY STATEMENTS**

The PRC laid out its blueprint for foreign political influence activities in a September 2022 joint press conference. Vice Minister<sup>33</sup> of the CCP International Liaison Department [国际联络部] (ILD) Guo Yezhou [郭业洲] and Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs (MFA) Ma Zhaoxu [马朝旭] described foreign propaganda work as persuading foreign political parties, NGOs, and influential people to agree with China's positions, especially on issues such as Beijing's "One China" principle, Taiwan, Hong Kong, Xinjiang, Tibet, the South China Sea, and human rights. Guo referred to a "holy trinity" of political, public, and people-to-people diplomacy.<sup>34</sup> Ma said the CCP supports top-level exchanges with socialist and Marxist political parties and other leftist groups. However, Guo and Ma also stated that the CCP and MFA "strengthen exchanges with ruling and opposition parties in various countries to maintain and promote the healthy and stable development of state-to-state relations," which shows that pragmatic objectives trump ideological affinities.

Once a party or candidate wins an election, a senior PRC official will often engage the victorious party regardless of their campaign rhetoric. The official will stress that inter-party relations are an important part of the PRC's bilateral relations, that the Chinese side values friendly relations, and that the PRC wishes to carry out (or continue) exchanges on party and national governance. This phrasing, which was used at the CCP-World Political Parties Conference in 2021,<sup>35</sup> has been quoted in readouts of meetings with various African ambassadors to the PRC,<sup>36</sup> in op-eds by PRC ambassador to Vietnam,<sup>37</sup> in meetings with the New Azerbaijan Party,<sup>38</sup> Sri Lanka Podujana Peramuna,<sup>39</sup> Indonesia's Gerindra Party,<sup>40</sup> Mexico's PRI,<sup>41</sup> the Cambodian People's Party,<sup>42</sup> the U.K.'s Conservative Party,<sup>43</sup> and Costa Rica's National Liberation Party.<sup>44</sup> In some cases, the PRC will seek balance with outreach to parties in the opposition, such as Brazil's Democratic Labour Party<sup>45</sup> or Malta's Nationalist Party.<sup>46</sup>

# ENGAGING MEDIA: "CARRYING OUT PROPAGANDA THROUGH FOREIGN FRIENDS"

In addition to developing relationships with influential political personalities and parties, the PRC cultivates ties with host-country media. In August 2016, Chinese President and CCP General Secretary Xi Jinping [习近平] made a speech at a CCP News and Public Opinion Work Conference [新闻舆论工作座谈会] in which he called for the creation of a foreign propaganda platform with international influence. Observing that columnists in Western media are more influential once their columns become popular, Xi concluded that the PRC should send senior journalists abroad to develop personal columns to explain China's views on high-profile issues. Xi also called for "carrying out propaganda through foreign friends" by inviting international "celebrities" to write articles for Chinese newspapers.<sup>47</sup> In a January 2019 Politburo [政治 部] study session on Integrated Media Development, Xi continued this theme, saying that "now, more and more people in the world view China rationally and objectively, and more and more people praise China. We are following the right path and walking on the right path. This is a historical opportunity for the mainstream media. We must strengthen our confidence, build up our morale, and persevere in telling Chinese stories well, to form an international voice that is compatible with our country's comprehensive national strength."<sup>48</sup> These themes were repeated at another Politburo study session in June 2021, which also touched on the importance of people-to-people exchanges.<sup>49</sup>

# BUSINESS COMMUNITY: WARNING THEY CANNOT "MAKE MONEY QUIETLY"

The overseas business community, with its interest in stable relations conducive to trade and investment, is seen as a key audience. In Beijing's view, overseas Chinese are expected to play a bridging role between China and their countries of residence and foreign-born businesspeople are expected to remember where their companies earn profits. Speaking to the first China Overseas Chinese Entrepreneurs Investment Conference in Fujian in September 2021, All-China Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese [中华全国归国华侨联合会]<sup>50</sup> Chairperson Wan Lijun [万立骏] called on overseas Chinese businesspeople to "actively use their broad personal networks and experience in cross-cultural exchange to carry out friendly exchanges on many levels, in many venues, and via many avenues; to carry China's voice and to tell China's story well; to show a true, three-dimensional, and comprehensive China; and participate in developing an international environment conducive to the development of our country."<sup>51</sup>

Outreach to foreign non-Chinese is more blunt and direct: Speaking to U.S. business, state, and local leaders in late November 2021, Vice Foreign Minister Xie Feng praised the business community's role in providing an "objective" view of the situation in China and urged them to "encourage the U.S. administration to follow a sensible and pragmatic China policy and to stop waging trade war, industrial war or technology war and stop creating confrontation or conflict over values, ideology or geopolitics." "When bilateral relations deteriorate, business communities can't expect to be unaffected and make money quietly," he warned.<sup>52</sup> In one example, Reuters reported in November 2021 that the PRC Embassy had reached out to U.S. business leaders through letters and meetings, asking them to oppose legislation the PRC deemed inimical to its interests. Reuters quoted sources "concerned that they could be seen as violating the Foreign Agents Registration Act (FARA) if they lobbied lawmakers on similar issues in the future."<sup>53</sup> Such efforts led the U.S. National Counterintelligence and Security Center to warn business leaders that Beijing likely views them "as an especially important vector to influence local, state, and national leaders, given that companies are key constituents of and often contributors to politicians at all levels."<sup>54</sup>

# MIXED APPROACH TO TRUST AND DISTRUST IN THE ELECTION PROCESS

This issue of trust and distrust in electoral processes spans both strategic-and tactical-level efforts. On the strategic level, there are many examples of PRC official media commenting on the concept of democratic decline, in a pattern

that dates to at least 2013.<sup>55</sup> Chinese official media associate democratic decline mainly with Western countries. For instance, a Global Times op-ed contended that "Democracy in itself is a good thing. It is one of the universal core values and principles for all human beings. But the democracy of the UK and the US is a bad thing. Their democratic practice is a mess, resulting in democracy being marred beyond recognition."<sup>56</sup> To bolster the credibility of this narrative, official media organizations often amplify relevant commentary from foreign scholars and think tanks.<sup>57</sup>

At the tactical level, when a candidate favored by China wins an election, PRC officials sometimes seek to reinforce the authority of the election process by lauding its efficiency, fairness, and transparency. After Adama Barrow won the 2021 Gambian presidential election, MFA spokesperson Wang Wenbin [汪文斌] said, "We have noticed that The Gambia's Independent Election Commission has announced the results of the presidential election. Relevant African observer groups have also recognized the process of the election."<sup>58</sup> Likewise, following the 2020 Burmese election, won by Aung San Suu Kyi's National League for Democracy, MFA spokesman Zhao Lijian said that "As a friendly neighbor, China has always supported the Myanmar people to independently choose a development path that suits their own national conditions, and supports the smooth holding of the Myanmar general election. We have noticed that the Union Election Commission of Myanmar successfully completed the election counting and announced the final result."<sup>59</sup>

However, when election outcomes do not favor its interests, the PRC sometimes amplifies concerns about election integrity. During the 2022 Republic of Korea presidential election, the Global Times reported that South Korean voters were facing long waits, received ballots that had already been marked, and that ballots were transported in insecure containers.<sup>60</sup> After the Italian parliamentary elections in 2022 positioned China-skeptic Giorgia Meloni as the presumptive future prime minister, the Global Times asserted that "Italian politics has been hijacked to follow the US against the national interest."<sup>61</sup> As will be discussed below, the PRC nevertheless sought to cultivate a constructive relationship with Meloni once she took office.

# **DEVELOPING RELATIONSHIPS IN MULTILATERAL FORUMS**

# Parties, Young Leaders, and Fellow Socialists

In addition to bilateral engagements, the PRC also uses multilateral events to build relationships with political actors and media organizations. The CCP, through the ILD, also engages political parties through events like global summits. For instance, in July 2021, the ILD organized the CCP and World Political Parties Summit.<sup>62</sup> These events showcase the PRC's convening power. They also present the PRC's approach to governance as an alternative to Western democracy. Both the Italian Communist Party and Kenya's Jubilee Party signed on to the "Joint Statement of World Political Parties, Social Organizations, and Think Tanks on Making Independent Efforts to Explore the Path toward Democracy and Working Together to Promote Common Development," an effort that was orchestrated by the ILD.

Likewise, the PRC also leverages multilateral forums to build ties with young leaders. For instance, in November 2022 the CCP-controlled All-China Youth Federation [中华全国联合会]<sup>63</sup> held the first Asia-Europe Young Leaders Campus [亚 东青年领导人交流应] in Xi'an.<sup>64</sup> During the two-day workshop, Chinese and European youth representatives discussed green energy development. Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank [亚洲基础设施投资银行] treasurer Domenico Nardelli gave a keynote speech on the bank's climate finance initiatives.<sup>65</sup> The Xinhua News Agency's [新华社] reporting on the event was reposted by media organizations such as Italy's Agenzia Nova.<sup>66</sup>

The 2022 World Youth Development Forum, also organized by the All-China Youth Federation and sponsored by the PRC government, is another example of the role forums play in the PRC's relationships with young leaders from around

the world. The forum featured speeches by Xi Jinping, United Nations Secretary-General Antonio Guterres, and World Economic Forum Executive Chairman Klaus Schwab. Over 2,000 youth representatives attended the event, including United Nations Secretary-General Envoy on Youth Jayathma Wickramanayake, First Secretary of the Belarusian Republican Youth Union Alexander Lukyanov, South Africa's African National Congress Youth League (ANCYL) National Convenor Nonceba Mhlauli, and General Director of the Kazakhstan Youth Congress Takhkat Bolyssov. Such forums are likely intended to legitimize PRC policy initiatives like the Global Development Initiative (GDI), [全球发展倡议] though determining the specific impact of these efforts is difficult. While Wickramanayake's address to the forum called for young leaders to support the GDI, there is no evidence that these were anything other than her own words.

South Africa's Nonceba Mhlauli's story highlights China's efforts to develop ties with young leaders over time. In 2019, she visited China with representatives from other African countries. Following the forum, in December 2022, she met with PRC Ambassador to South Africa Chen Xiaodong, [陈晓东] alongside fellow African National Congress Youth League official Khulekani Skosana.<sup>67</sup>

The PRC also uses forums to build relationships with foreign leftist and socialist parties, one of the priorities outlined by the MFA's Ma Zhaoxu. In July 2022, the ILD hosted the online World Marxist Political Parties Forum. Official media reported that "more than 300 representatives from more than 100 Marxist political parties, left-wing parties and political organizations in over 70 countries" attended.<sup>68</sup> The PRC also routinely engages with foreign Communist parties. In November 2021, the PRC Embassy in the UK held an online symposium on the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th CCP Central Committee, attended by representatives of the New Communist Party of Britain, the Communist Party of Britain, and the Communist Party of Great Britain (Marxist-Leninist).<sup>69</sup>

### Multilateral and Regional Engagement with the Media

Engagement with host-country media also takes place in multilateral formats. Some of these meetings are linked to organizations like ASEAN. Others use the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) as a backdrop. The PRC has also engaged African media at both government and press events.

In July 2021, China Media Group hosted the ASEAN Media Partners Forum in Beijing. Participants in the forum included Philippines Ambassador to the PRC Jose S.L. Santa Romana and Secretary of the Presidential Communications Operations Office of the Philippines Martin Andanar.<sup>70</sup> In August 2022, the State Council Information Office [国务院信息 办公司] (SCIO), China International Publishing Group [中国国际吃出版集团] (CIPG), Chinese Academy of Social Sciences National Institute of International Strategy [中国社会科学院国家全球战略智库], and the ASEAN-China Center [中国-东盟中心] hosted the latest session of the China-ASEAN Media Think Tank Forum in Beijing. The forum drew diplomatic representatives, scholars, and media leaders in what the hosts intended to be a shared effort to "tell the story of China-ASEAN cooperation well" [共同讲好中国-东盟发展故事].<sup>71</sup>

The multilateral platform that would become the "Belt and Road News Network" ["一带一路"新闻合作联盟] (BRNN) was first proposed in a speech by Xi at the first Belt and Road Forum in 2017.<sup>72</sup> The BRNN is convened under the auspices of CCP flagship newspaper People's Daily [人民日报], which hosts the organization's secretariat.<sup>73</sup> In June 2022, the All-China Federation of Journalists [中华全国新闻工作者协会] and the BRNN hosted the fifth Belt and Road Journalists Forum, with a theme of "Social Responsibility of Media Organizations."<sup>74</sup> Speakers at the forum echoed the PRC's position that media should contribute to social stability. For instance, Vladimir Solovyov, Chairman of the Russian Federation of Journalists, said that the "Media should play the role of uniting society and jointly responding to the challenges facing the international community," while Nalin Aponso, President of the Sri Lanka-China Journalists Forum, said that

"A constructive mechanism should be used to deal with misleading information [about] the joint construction of the Belt and Road."<sup>75</sup> Other attendees included the Poland Media Association, Mexico Front Page Club, and Rwanda's Africa-China Review Network [卢旺达非中评论].<sup>76</sup> In August 2022, Politburo member and Propaganda Department Director Huang Kunming [黄坤明] gave a video address to the Belt and Road Media Cooperation Forum in Xi'an, in which he said that the media has an important role to play in disseminating information, increasing trust, and consolidating common understanding.<sup>77</sup>

The PRC runs programs focused on Africa and also buttresses operational links with personal ties through honors and awards.<sup>78</sup> In November 2022, China Media Group hosted a seminar for Chinese and African media organizations under the title "China and the World Embarking on a New Journey." Attendees included Thomas Maccandawell, Director of Zambia's 5FM radio station; Madagascar National Television Director Nampa Ranaribelo; African Policy Research Institute Director Peter Kagwanga; Africa-China Review Network founder Gerard Mbanda; and Zambia News Agency reporter Ravenin Sizia, who praised CCTV for contributing to Africa's development.<sup>79</sup> At the World Media Summit Global Awards for Excellence, in 2014, Kenyan journalists Paul Wafula and Adow Jubat won the Honorable Mention Award for Exemplary News Professionals in Developing Countries and Honorable Mention Innovation Award, respectively.<sup>80</sup> However, such awards do not always result in a quid pro quo: Wafula went on to publish exposés on alleged discrimination against Kenyans related to the Standard Gauge Railway project.<sup>81</sup>

# **TACTICS: INFLUENCE ELECTIONS**

This section of the study covers measures used by the PRC and CCP to influence elections, as opposed to longer-term ongoing activities meant to shape the political environment in Beijing's favor. This includes working with candidates whose campaigns are critical of China and those who support PRC interests. PRC diplomatic staff, the ILD, official media, and "friendly" host-country media are tasked with this work. As Italy demonstrates, United Front-linked organizations can also play a marginal role in election-related activities.

# INDICATION OF PREFERENCES BY OFFICIAL MEDIA

On some occasions, the PRC will indicate its preferred candidates. This signaling is done exclusively by PRC officials or officially controlled media in, perhaps, a tacit acknowledgment that this kind of messaging goes beyond diplomats' usual roles. During the South Korean election in 2022, the Global Times wrote that "The two candidates hold different stances on ties with North Korea, China, the US, and Japan. Lee, as the candidate of the liberal force, said he has similar policies to the Moon Jae-in administration to be more balanced between China and the US, while Yoon, the conservative candidate, would put the US-South alliance as the core of its diplomacy, according to media reports."<sup>82</sup> During the same election, Reference Times [参考消息] wrote, "According to reports, Yoon Suk-yeol has advocated for abandoning the foreign policy of the Moon Jae-in government that relied on China."<sup>83</sup> During the 2022 Australian federal election the Global Times wrote, "in comparison to [incumbent Prime Minister Scott Morrison], [Anthony Albanese] positively shines, such is the abysmal state of Australian politics."<sup>84</sup> However, the China Daily later criticized Albanese after he drew comparisons between Taiwan and Ukraine. China's diplomats stayed away from this effort: then-MFA spokesman Zhao Lijian refrained from directly criticizing Albanese.<sup>85</sup>

# PRC MANAGEMENT OF "ANTI-CHINA" CANDIDATES

One important aspect of the PRC's tactics is to counter certain candidates' China-skeptic sentiment. In 2022, PRC Ambassador to the Republic of Korea Xing Haiming published an op-ed following China-skeptic, pro-U.S. comments by then-candidate (and now president) Yoon Suk-yeol. Xing wrote, "South Korea has entered the general election season. This is South Korea's internal affairs. The candidates are all our friends. No matter who is elected as the next president, we are willing to conduct friendly exchanges with him and make joint efforts to promote the continuous development of China-ROK relations. I myself and the Chinese Embassy in South Korea are willing to make every effort to this end."<sup>86</sup> Following media reports that Yoon would authorize further deployment of U.S.-made Terminal High Altitude Air Defense (THAAD) batteries, Xing met with Yoon, as did National People's Congress Standing Committee Chairman Li Zhanshu, [栗 战书] following Yoon's inauguration. Yoon ultimately said the two sides need to communicate closely "to make sure that THAAD does not become an obstacle to South Korea-China relations."<sup>87,88</sup>

PRC official media also contribute to efforts to influence efforts. For instance, during the 2022 South Korean election, a Global Times article stated that, "As the democratic elections in South Korea are similar to those in the US, politicians will not be held to account by the public for their statements made during the election campaign, nor will these statements be taken as their future policies if they are elected. What's more important than what they say is what they do once in power."<sup>89</sup> Likewise, host-country media also assist in managing "anti-China" sentiment: during the 2022 Kenyan general election campaign, Capital FM published an article titled "Is Ruto's War on China a Pre-Election Negotiation Tactic?"<sup>90</sup> The article was by Adhere Cavince, who has written op-eds for China Daily and given interviews to the state-run Xinhua News Agency.<sup>91</sup> Capital FM appears to have a content-sharing agreement with Xinhua.<sup>92</sup> Cavince has also written pro-China op-eds for Daily Nation, a Kenyan newspaper, which also seems to share content with Xinhua.<sup>93</sup> Long-term PRC assistance to host-country media can also generate commentary during elections that supports PRC views, as will be discussed further in the Kenya case study.

# **ELECTION ACTIVITIES OF UNITED FRONT-LINKED ORGANIZATIONS**

United Front-linked organizations may also run "get out the vote" campaigns, which require effective management of a large overseas Chinese population that seems to be organic, not manipulated. A possible reason for their relative rarity is the risk of promoting particular candidates. As previously noted, instead of trying to generate a specific result, the PRC and CCP generally aim to make sure the outcome of a given election is conducive to Chinese interests while avoiding controversy by seeking to influence elections directly. United Front-linked personnel and organizations also aim to ease election-related tensions. In Italy, the aforementioned Francesco Wu downplayed accusations of anti-immigrant sentiment against Matteo Salvini, the leader of the conservative Lega Nord party.

# BUILDING POLITICAL INFLUENCE: CASE STUDIES

As shown by the in-depth examinations of Kenya, Italy, and the Philippines below, the PRC runs its political influence activities constantly, irrespective of election cycles or changes in the domestic politics of target countries. In each of these three cases, China's influence operations rely on four main themes: (a) developing relationships with influential politicians in target countries to ensure access and encourage them to support, or at least not oppose, core PRC interests; (b) building relationships with host-country media, in order to promote pro-PRC narratives; (c) developing

ties with the host-country business community to build a constituency for good relations by emphasizing the benefits of China trade and investment; and (d) cultivating political candidates seen as supportive of the above. Of the three countries in this report, only Kenya received Chinese assistance to develop political parties. PRC and CCP officials, official media, and individuals and organizations associated with the UFWD work to promote these four core interests.

There are differences in the success of China's specific tactics and tools. While the CCP engaged Kenyan political parties through training courses in organizational development as noted above, it did not (or could not) do the same in Italy or the Philippines. Additionally, while PRC outreach to host-country media organizations figured prominently in all three countries, this outreach created closer ties between the PRC and the press in Kenya and the Philippines than in Italy. Lastly, there are stark differences in the amount of United Front work done with local partners in each country. This could be a consequence of the relative sizes of the Chinese diaspora in each country. In the Philippines, groups such as the Association for Philippines-China Understanding work closely with the PRC Embassy. In Italy, the China-Italy Entrepreneurs Union has supported overseas Chinese election candidates. In Kenya, which has a comparatively small Chinese diaspora, United Front activity has focused more on shaping the business environment than on influence projection in the elections examined below.<sup>94</sup>

Besides its consistent efforts to build a pro-, or at least not anti-China climate, another key characteristic of the PRC's approach is that pragmatism trumps ideology. In other words, the PRC's goal is simply to ensure that election winners – whomever they may be – support Chinese interests. While MFA and ILD officials nurture ties to socialist parties and other leftist groups, both organizations (as well as PRC official media) invest vastly greater resources in their relationships with non-communist politicians and their parties. For example, then-PRC Ambassador to Italy Li Junhua met regularly with Beppe Grillo, the intellectual leader of the Five Star Movement, which was part of Italy's government from 2018 to 2022. In contrast, there appeared to be only one example of meetings between the PRC Embassy in Italy and the Italian Communist Party. This pragmatism – together with their political influence activities – means that the PRC and CCP can shape political environments that are conducive to their interests without undertaking particularly intensive activity during the actual election cycle.

In Kenya, the PRC and CCP reached out to both ruling and opposition parties. Kenya's Jubilee Party announced it would send members for training in the CCP Party School system.<sup>95</sup> Weeks after the party was formally launched in 2016, party members made repeated visits to China for training.<sup>96</sup> The PRC's close relationship with the Jubilee Party did not preclude the CCP from inviting Edwin Sifuna, secretary-general of the opposition Orange Democratic Movement, for a separate training.<sup>97</sup> Certain prominent people are useful both in their political role and as quotable sources for PRC official media. In Kenya, the Jubilee Party's Raphael Tuju engages regularly with official PRC media outlets.<sup>98</sup>

Election-related activities also include maintaining ties with friendly candidates, such as the longstanding relationship between PRC officials and newly elected Philippines President Ferdinand "Bongbong" Marcos Jr. Official Chinese media signaled a preference for Marcos Jr. over his opponent, albeit through indirect references by nongovernmental "experts." On the other hand, the PRC frequently seeks to manage China-skeptic sentiment expressed during campaigns, such as from Italian Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni. To a very limited extent, election-related activity also includes efforts by UFWD-linked local organizations to cultivate election candidates and encourage diaspora members to vote.

# KENYA<sup>99</sup>

#### **Developing Relationships with Influential Political Actors**

One of the ways the PRC develops relationships with influential foreign political party members is by inviting them to a broad range of events hosted by PRC or CCP officials and organizations. Kenya's Raphael Tuju has supported China since 2006 when, as foreign minister, he said, "it is in the interests of Kenya to work on strengthening relations with China. Most of the world is doing it and I find it awkward when Western partners take issue with that."<sup>100</sup> Tuju met with PRC Ambassador Li Xuhang [李旭航] on January 10, 2018, reportedly to exchange views on increasing party-to-party exchanges and communication. Li thanked Tuju for attending the CCP in Dialogue with World Political Parties High-Level Meeting [中国共产党与世界政党高层对话会], suggesting Beijing had already noticed him as a contact worth developing.<sup>101</sup>

Tuju, as Jubilee Party Secretary General and Cabinet Secretary without Portfolio, along with his party colleagues Jubilee Party Executive Director James Waweru, Political Affairs Director Swalesh, and Foreign Relations Director Mutiso,<sup>102</sup> met new PRC Ambassador Wu Peng [吴鹏] on July 3, 2019. Tuju's next recorded meeting came almost two years later, at a senior level: he held a video meeting with ILD Director Song Tao [宋涛] on March 17, 2021. According to a story published by the Chinese weekly magazine ChinAfrica, Tuju said the Jubilee Party cherishes its friendly relationship with the CCP, firmly supports China's position on core interests such as Hong Kong, and looks forward to strengthening mutual trust with China. He hoped the two parties could continue their exchanges regarding governance, deepen their cooperation in infrastructure construction and other fields, and work together to promote "multilateralism."<sup>103</sup>

Tuju went on to hold a series of engagements with CCP entities. He attended the July 2021 (virtual) CCP and World Political Parties Summit.<sup>104</sup> In November, he addressed the (virtual) China-Africa Young Leaders Forum and China-Africa Thematic Briefing at the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th Central Committee of the CCP in November 2021.<sup>105</sup> On July 7, 2022, he gave remarks at the PRC Embassy on the CCP's 100th anniversary.<sup>106</sup>

In addition to supporting the PRC within Jubilee Party deliberations, Tuju is a prominent "foreign friend" who amplifies Chinese propaganda in interviews with official media. Speaking with Xinhua in March 2021, Tuju said the CCP is united by "a certain intellectual and philosophical framework," adding, "We are keenly looking at how the CCP has managed to bring the country together ... It becomes very difficult to eradicate corruption in a country when that discipline is not there, within the context of a party."<sup>107</sup> In August 2022 Tuju, speaking in his capacity as executive director of Azimio la Umoja (One Kenya Coalition Party), told the People's Daily that then-U.S. Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi's visit to Taiwan that month was a "despicable act of provocation against the friendly Chinese people, and the move is irresponsible, outrageous, and reprehensible."<sup>108</sup>

However, there are risks to an approach centered on individual relationships. In the run-up to the 2022 Kenyan election, Tuju claimed that presidential candidate William Ruto had accepted bribes to support former President Uhuru Kenyatta in 2013 and urged people not to vote for him because of his character.<sup>109, 110</sup> In August 2022, Tuju was forced to deny claims that he wanted to skew election results in favor of Odinga.<sup>111</sup> Given his association with the PRC, these controversial remarks could have damaged China in Kenyan public opinion.

Musalia Mudavadi is another Kenyan politician who has repeatedly engaged with his PRC counterparts. Mudavadi was appointed as cabinet secretary by President William Ruto in 2022. Mudavadi's engagements with PRC official media date to the early 2000s, when he said Kenya supported the "one China" policy and called for bilateral cooperation in the broadcasting space.<sup>112, 113</sup> In October 2009, he traveled to Beijing in his role as Deputy Leader of the ODM, where he called for more exchanges with the CCP.<sup>114</sup>

#### Party Development Assistance

In 2016, Kenya's Jubilee Party announced it would send personnel for training in China one week after the party was officially launched.<sup>115</sup> Forty-seven Jubilee Party county coordinators attended the 2016 training session.<sup>116</sup> Before their departure, a spokesman said party members would "train on general organization, mobilization, and capacity building." Jubilee Party Senator Kiraitu Murungi told a press conference that "China is Kenya's leading trade and development partner. We are happy that we are going to sign a new chapter of political cooperation."<sup>117</sup> His remarks were echoed by Guangxi Party Secretary Peng Qinghua [彭清华], who said the "CCP is ready to work with the Jubilee Party to realize change and boost experience in governance to promote the China-Kenya partnership."<sup>118</sup> In a sign that the training may have included CCP ideology in addition to tradecraft, Guangxi Party School Executive Vice President Hu Jianhua [ 胡建华] stressed the importance of democratic centralism, while Sichuan Party School Deputy Director Yuan Wei [袁威] said that Kenya could learn from reform and opening, a sentiment shared by Jubilee Party. We should carry out exchange and communication on the installation of a training system, allocation of funds for training, the structuring of a Party School system, and the effective implementation of consultations on strategic decision-making."<sup>120</sup> The Jubilee Party won the 2017 Kenyan general election, allowing Uhuru Kenyatta to continue to serve as president.<sup>121</sup> A follow-up training took place at the Beijing Party School in July 2019.<sup>122</sup>

While the CCP's party development work has focused on the Jubilee Party, it has also made limited efforts at diversification. In addition to engaging ODM's Mudavadi, ODM Secretary General Edwin Sifuna received training in China as part of a delegation from the Council of African Political Parties in August 2018.<sup>123</sup> With Kenyatta term-limited, Jubilee endorsed Raila Odinga's Orange Democratic Movement (ODM) in the 2022 election. It appeared therefore that the CCP's efforts were concentrated on one side of the ballot without similar engagement with opposing candidate William Ruto's United Democratic Alliance (UDA), which ultimately won. It is unclear whether the CCP helped the UDA, or whether the CCP made an offer that the UDA did not accept.

# **Developing Relationships with Host-Country Media**

As Xi laid out in his 2016 speech, the PRC and CCP cultivate foreign media to encourage them to support China's views. Senior officials from the CCP Propaganda Department and provincial-level equivalents have visited PRC diplomatic personnel with instructions on how to implement this strategy. In Kenya, Executive Vice Minister of the Jiangxi Propaganda Department [江西省宣传部] Guo Jianhui [郭建晖] met with PRC Embassy chargé d'affaires Li Xuhang in Nairobi in 2018, where the two agreed on the need to "use media to create a better understanding between Chinese and Kenyan peoples." <sup>124</sup>

The foundation for this relationship between China and Kenya was laid even earlier, by the China Media Group [中央广播 电视总台]. It has engaged with its Kenyan counterparts since at least 2005, when China Radio International established operations in Nairobi and began broadcasting in Swahili.<sup>125</sup> In 2012, the CCTV Africa News Production Centre opened in Nairobi. CCTV Vice President Sun Yusheng [孙玉胜], Kenyan Deputy President Kalonzo Musyoka, PRC Ambassador to Kenya Liu Guangyuan [刘光源], and Kenyan Information Minister Samuel Poghisio attended the launch party.<sup>126</sup> CCTV also signed a cooperation agreement with the Kenyan Broadcasting Company (KBC) and the Kenyan Ministry of Information, Communications, and Technology (later renamed the Ministry of Information, Communications, and the Digital Economy), in which it agreed to exchanges and to provide training and equipment. CCTV also agreed to help develop tourism.<sup>127</sup> Chinese efforts to develop relationships with Kenyan media were evident in September 2018, when the PRC Ministry of Commerce [商务部] (MOFCOM) and CIPG sponsored a 20-day seminar for Kenyan journalists in China. This group included Macharia Gaitho of Daily Nation, Jemimah Mueni of Capital Group, and George Ambuvi of 360 Media Relations. Speaking to China Daily Africa after the seminar, Mueni said, "My mind has been broadened because I have been equipped with a lot of information and knowledge that will greatly assist me in my line of duty. I have also met new friends and made networks which will assist me in my journalistic work. I got enough background about China and its people; hence I will be able to spice up my stories. I will also be able to give truthful and factual information."<sup>128</sup>

Subsequent examples include a luncheon in 2019 at the Kenyan Editor's Guild Press Club in Nairobi, where then-Ambassador Wu Peng discussed the PRC's position on allegations of debt-trap diplomacy, the Mombasa-Nairobi Standard Gauge Railway, trade, and the BRI.<sup>129, 130</sup> Such efforts at agenda-setting are not universally successful. After Wu's speech, Daily Nation (part of the Nation Media Group) continued to publish articles critical of China's involvement in the Standard Gauge Railway.<sup>131</sup>

The PRC made another attempt at the November 2020 China-Africa Media Cooperation Forum in Nairobi, which was attended by Wu's successor Zhou Pingjian.<sup>132</sup> Zhou's speech centered on the merits of China-Africa cooperation, which he contrasted with "those countries that intend to discredit China-Africa cooperation." Forum attendees included Nation Media Group Editor and Kenya Union of Journalists Secretary-General Charles Erick Oduor and Media Council of Kenya CEO Susan Karago.<sup>133</sup>

Oduor was part of a delegation that visited the People's Daily in 2013, where he also met with representatives from the Ministry of Commerce of China, the MFA, and the Chinese Academy of Social Sciences (CASS).<sup>134</sup> Oduor later weighed in when a PRC newsroom was raided by Kenyan police. He wrote in a public letter that "Police should keep off the newsroom.... There is no justification for violence against journalists. The rot is in the Department of Immigration, where the investigation should be carried out on how expatriates acquire the requisite paper to work in Kenya."<sup>135</sup> Another aspect of the PRC's strategy consists of honoring "friendly" local journalists with awards. Examples from Kenya include a photography competition jointly organized by the PRC Embassy in Kenya and the Kenya Union of Journalists, held in 2019 and 2020.<sup>136</sup> Employees of friendly host-country media and PRC state media were among the awardees.<sup>137</sup>

In practical terms, PRC official media have established content-sharing agreements with Kenyan media. Kenya Broadcasting Company has republished over 200 articles from CGTN, including content espousing themes such as "China's vision for building a community of shared future."<sup>138</sup> KBC journalist Eric Biegon, who received training in China, wrote some articles in this vein.<sup>139</sup> Biegon also published stories in PRC official media.<sup>140, 141, 142, 143</sup> However, publishing sponsored content sometimes inadvertently highlights the differences between the official PRC line and the views of local journalists. For example, content published by Kenya's Nation Media Group included articles such as "Xi expresses confidence in creating new, greater miracles as key Party congress concludes."<sup>144</sup> The same media group also published an autonomous article titled, "How China's civil society collapsed under Xi Jinping."<sup>145</sup>

#### **Developing Ties with the Business Community**

As noted above, the PRC's influence work has focused largely on overseas Chinese in the business community, although no open-source information has unearthed attempts to influence elections. Compared with the focus on institutional development in PRC engagement with political parties and the media, engagement with the native Kenyan business community has been more episodic. During his tenure as PRC Ambassador to Kenya, Wu Peng engaged with business leaders on a limited scale. In April 2019, he met with Standard Chartered Bank Kenya CEO Kariuki Ngari and discussed "strengthening financial cooperation between the bank and Chinese enterprises in Kenya."<sup>146</sup> In October 2019, Wu joined Speaker of Kenya National Assembly Justin B.N. Muturi, Principal Secretary of Kenya Ministry of ICT Jerome Ochieng, and Chairman of China-Africa Fund for Industrial Cooperation Han Hongmei [韩红梅] in attending the first China-Africa Mobile Internet Economy Summit, where he invited Kenyan businesses to attend the second China International Import Expo to "showcase their unique products to increase exports to China."<sup>147</sup>

# Managing "anti-China" Candidates

PRC efforts to manage the seemingly hostile 2022 William Ruto campaign in Kenya were particularly salient and occurred at senior levels. During the election, Ruto called for a review of Chinese-backed lending to Kenya. After an Afrobarometer poll in November 2021 showed that the Kenyan public was "exceptionally aware of ... debt issues and their connection to China," Minister of Foreign Affairs Wang Yi himself traveled to Nairobi, where he held a press conference to refute claims of debt-trap diplomacy.<sup>148</sup> During the Kenyan general election in 2022, Business Daily Africa, KBC, and Capital FM all published the same op-ed by Ambassador Zhou Pingjian titled "China's Africa debt deals guided by transparency."<sup>149</sup> The op-ed was a response to Ruto's criticism of Chinese lending.

# Maintaining Relationships After Elections

Underscoring Beijing's ideology-neutral approach to electoral influence, Special Representative for African Affairs Liu Yuxi [刘豫锡] met with Ruto on September 13, 2022, days after he won the election.<sup>150</sup> In a further sign of Chinese sensitivity to Ruto's call for a review of Kenya's debts to the PRC, Ambassador Zhou announced a revision to loan conditions.<sup>151</sup> Zhou met with National Assembly Speaker Moses Wetangula on September 22. Wetangula assured Zhou "that the new administration of President William Ruto has no plans whatsoever to scale down our collaboration with the Republic of China [sic]. We shall continue to pursue robust engagements and exchanges of high-level visits to enhance our relations."<sup>152</sup> China tried to consolidate ties with the Ruto administration on September 26, when Ambassador Zhou met with United Democratic Alliance Secretary-General Veronica Maina. Zhou said that inter-party relations were an important part of Kenya-China relations, that the Chinese side highly valued the development of friendly relations between the two countries and the two parties, and that the PRC wished to carry out exchanges on party and national governance with the UDA.<sup>153</sup>

# Impact

The PRC and CCP's influence work in Kenya did not squash significant China-skeptic rhetoric during the 2022 election campaign. However, the campaign and its aftermath demonstrated the benefits of the PRC's holistic approach to political influence. Chinese and local media mitigated China-skeptic sentiment during the campaign. After the election, China worked with the Ruto administration and made sure that campaign rhetoric did not metastasize into policy measures that may have been detrimental to the PRC's interests. The PRC's engagement in Kenya highlights a political influence strategy that, rather than focusing on a single party or candidate, relies on multiple ways to safeguard Chinese interests, regardless of changes in administration or host-country political dynamics.

# ITALY

#### **Developing Relationships with Influential Political Actors**

In Italy, the PRC's relationship-building efforts have spanned the political spectrum. Beginning in 2013, PRC Ambassador Li Junhua began meeting intermittently with Beppe Grillo, who launched the Five Star Movement (MSS).<sup>154</sup> He also held meetings with former Lega party leader (and subsequently Deputy Prime Minister) Matteo Salvini while the latter was in opposition, Ivan Scalfarotto of the Democratic Party (PD) and subsequently Italia Viva, Former Prime Minister Romano Prodi of the Democratic Party (PD) [Partito Democratico], as well as Former Prime Minister Massimo D'Alema, a former figure of the Italian Communist Party [o Comunista Italiano] turned leader of the mainstream PD.<sup>155</sup> One can therefore describe Li's outreach to Italy's political community as extensive, covering both left and right parties. It also extended beyond top party leadership and into regional governments, as demonstrated by Li's meeting in 2019 with Matera Municipal Council Representative Antoni Materdomini and Mayor of Citta dei Sassi Domenico Bernardi,<sup>156</sup> and perhaps more importantly with officials from the Tuscany region. The latter included meeting the region's president Enrico Rossi,<sup>157</sup> who publicized these meetings during the first wave of the Coronavirus pandemic and got rewarded with priority deployment of Chinese medical equipment, masks, and doctors in the most deadly months of the 2020 crisis.<sup>158</sup> Tuscany is of particular interest for PRC authorities due to the presence of a large Chinese community, including in the city of Prato which hosts the biggest concentration of Chinese nationals in Europe (and therefore a dedicated underground police station run by the PRC).

ILD Deputy Director Qian Hongshan [钱洪山] has also built relationships with Italian political parties. Speaking with Italian Democratic Party Secretary and International Department Director Emanuele Fiano in August 2020, Qian expressed a desire to deepen party-to-party relations and promote the China-Italy strategic relationship.<sup>159</sup> In June 2022, Qian spoke to the Italian Parliament's multi-party Friends of China Association [Associazone Parlamentare "Amici della Cina"] in a session attended by association president Maria Rizzotti and representatives of Forza Italia, PD, and the M5S. In addition to giving an overview of the Global Development Initiative and Global Security Initiative and the 20th Party Congress, Qian said he wanted to strengthen cooperation with the Friends of China Association and build a strategic partnership between China and Italy and China and Europe.<sup>160</sup>

Interactions with Italian politicians and parties were numerous and spanned across practically the full spectrum of the Italian political field (with the notable exception of Giorgia Meloni's Fratelli d'Italia, whose leadership chose early to denounce the warming up of intergovernmental relations between Italy and China).<sup>161</sup> However, the quality of the relationship was unequal depending on the parties. It was more cordial on the left than on the right, and it seems to have been extremely fruitful in the case of the Five Star Movement, at least during the time in which it was led by Beppe Grillo. Meetings with the Chinese Embassy were then numerous and often lasted several hours, and the pro-Chinese stance from the movement was sufficiently clear for then-opposition leader Giorgia Meloni to accuse it publicly of being "China's Fifth Column in Italy".<sup>162</sup> The PRC's influence over the Five-Star Movement had consequences in the life of the party, with numerous reports of internal vote manipulation and censorship in the online participative platforms that made much of the Movement's appeal during the 2010s.<sup>163</sup>

#### **Developing Relationships with Host-Country Media**

Media cooperation between China and Italy has been slow to take root. One prominent example is a March 2019 China-Italy Media Dialogue organized by China Media Group [中央广播电视总台] and co-sponsored by Economic Daily, II Sole 24 Ore, and Class Editori. Senior leaders including Vice Minister of the CCP Propaganda Department Jiang Jianguo [蒋 建国], Ambassador Li Ruiyu [李瑞宇], Director General of the Chinese Foreign Languages Publishing Administration Du Zhanyuan [杜占元], Vice Undersecretary for Publishing Vito Claudio Crimi, and Vice Minister of Economic Development Michele Geraci attended.<sup>164</sup> At the time of the Five-Star Movement-Lega government in 2018-2019, when the government signed up to the BRI, national broadcaster RAI and national news agency ANSA also signed an agreement with Chinese counterparts China Media Group (CMG) and Xinhua, allowing the Italian outlets to freely use Chinese content,<sup>165</sup> leading to fears that the agreements would be used to promote tailor-made Chinese narratives and make them appear as non-Chinese. Despite documented efforts of Chinese pressure to these media outlets during the early days of the COVID-19 pandemic, this and other forms of cooperation did not produce significant friendly coverage, partly because starting in 2021, the new Italian government led by Mario Draghi progressively annulled the effects of these agreements, before encouraging outlets to end them altogether. ANSA's cooperation with Xinhua officially ended in August 2022, but much of the agreement had already been emptied of its contents in the previous month. ANSA covered the Meloni government's pullout of the BRI in a neutral manner in 2023, while also noting that "Taiwan will be a fundamental issue for Italy."<sup>16</sup> The same was also true for Italian news agency Adnkronos, despite its relationship with Xinhua.<sup>167</sup> Agenzia Nova and AGI both ran positive coverage of Meloni's statements on Taiwan despite their relationships with Xinhua.<sup>168</sup> Attempts to pressure host-country media proved ineffective, with II Foglio (among others) promoting Meloni's outreach to Taiwan despite receiving a warning from a PRC Embassy spokesperson to "stop speaking badly of China."<sup>169</sup>

Beijing has also tried to garner support from Italy's Chinese-language media. A delegation from China News Service [中国新闻社] visited representatives of the two major overseas Chinese media in Italy.<sup>170</sup> At the meeting, China News Service Deputy Director Xia Chunping [夏春平] recognized the efforts of the two outlets to reach out to local diaspora communities and to "spread the voice of China" [传播中国声音]. Xia pledged additional assistance in providing content and technical assistance in future.<sup>171</sup> Bo Yuan [博源], general manager of local overseas Chinese media agencies Eurolink [欧联网] and European Associated Press [欧洲联合通讯社], said that overseas Chinese media should move beyond serving only overseas Chinese communities and should be communicating news to Italians in Italian to influence public opinion.<sup>172</sup>

#### Developing Relationships with the Business Community

The PRC Embassy in Italy has invested in relationships between its diplomats and the local business community. This suggests that the PRC views the business community as an important constituency that can act as a buffer in domestic politics. Beginning with Ambassador Ding Wei [丁伟] in 2011, successive ambassadors have met with Diana Bracco, President and Managing Director of the Bracco Group, a diagnostic imaging company.<sup>173</sup> Bracco serves as Vice President of the Italy-China Foundation [Fondazione Italia Cina; 意中基金会] and has helped with the annual China Awards, working in cooperation with Class Editori, the Italian Chamber of Commerce in China, the Italian Foreign Ministry, and the Italy-China Chamber of Commerce.<sup>174</sup> At the 2019 awards ceremony, she declared that "the relationship between Italy and China is ever stronger."<sup>175</sup> Bracco also attended the first edition of the Italy-China Business Forum, jointly organized by Confindustria, the Italian Ministry of Economic Development, the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Italian Embassy in Beijing, and sponsored by the PRC government.<sup>176</sup>

In the summer before the 2022 elections, Ambassador Li met the Italian business community in coordination with the Italy-China Foundation and the Italy-China Chamber of Commerce [Camera di Commercio Italo-Cinese, 意中基金会]. Official embassy readouts do not record him connecting business and trade with the coming elections. Li visited the Piaggio Group on May 27, accompanied by company Chairman Robert Colanino and Congressman Matteo Colanino.<sup>177</sup> On June 14, Li met with Italy-China Foundation President Boselli and members of the Board of Directors of the Italy-China Foundation and the Italy-China Chamber of Commerce to exchange views on the cooperation between the two institutions. The group also discussed working with China, participation in the Shanghai Fair, and the impact of the Russia-Ukraine conflict on Italian companies.<sup>178</sup> Li visited Xiaomi [小米], a Chinese electronics and telecom firm working in the Italian market; and CIFA, a cement company owned in part by Chinese company Zoomlion Heavy Industry Science and Technology Co., Ltd. [中联重科股份有限公司].<sup>179</sup>

The ILD does similar outreach. In May 2017, ILD Deputy Director Lin Honghong [林红红] met in Beijing with Chiara Fanali, Officer for International Trade of the Italian business association Assolombarda, where they discussed cooperation under the BRI and Silk Road Business Council<sup>180</sup>. However, it is unclear whether these discussions led to substantive cooperation.

# United Front Organizations' Cultivation of Politicians

United Front-linked organizations use groups like the Committee of Chinese Representatives in Italy [Comitato di Rappresentanza Cinesi in Italia] to reach out to legislators.<sup>181</sup> China also appoints influential politicians to leadership positions in United Front-linked bodies: Former Prime Minister of Italy Massimo D'Alema's appointment as Chairperson of the Silk Road Cities Alliance is one such example.<sup>182</sup> The most spectacular example of cultivation of allies was probably economist Michele Geraci, recruited as a university professor in finance for various Chinese universities in 2008. Upon his return to Italy, Geraci became a well-known pundit and an outspoken promoter of co-operation with the PRC. Reputedly close to Matteo Salvini, he entered the Five-Star Movement-Lega government in 2018 as Deputy Minister of Economic Development and was one of the key negotiators of the Memorandum of Understanding that made Italy part of the BRI network.<sup>183</sup> In subsequent years, Geraci continued to promote a strengthening of economic links with China, and vehemently defended the BRI when the government moved to pull out from during the year 2023<sup>184</sup>.

On a limited scale, United Front-linked organizations have recruited politicians to run for various offices. In 2007, Pan Yongchang [潘永长] rallied immigrant groups in support of then-incumbent Democratic Party [Partito Democratico] Rome Mayor Walter Veltroni, while Giada Lin [林红玉] joined Nadia Conti's campaign for mayor and encouraged overseas Chinese to vote in 2012.<sup>185</sup> In 2016, the China-Italy Entrepreneurs Union [Unione Imprenditori Italia-Cina/中意商 联] faced allegations of organized voting in favor of Giuseppe Sala during his campaign to be elected mayor of Milan, the industrial heart of Italy; voters with little Italian were provided guidance on for whom to vote.<sup>186</sup> In 2019, the China-Italy Entrepreneurs Union came out again to support the candidacies of Huang Suping [黄素平] and Francesco Wu [吴柏清] in Milan local elections, while Teresa Lin [林诗炫], associated with the Association of Chinese Young Entrepreneurs in Europe [欧洲青年企业家协会], was elected to the Prato city council.<sup>187</sup>

PRC-based United Front-linked organizations have also cultivated political relationships, particularly in the case of the Chinese People's Association for Friendship with Foreign Countries (CPAFFC) [中国人民对外友好协会]. The CPAFFC cooperated with the Chengdu Municipal People's Government, the Italian Belt and Road Research Institute, and the European Association for Promotion of Relations with China to host the Second China-Italy Local Government Cooperation Dialogue in November 2019. The event was attended by representatives from administrations in Lazio, Rome, Palermo, Chengdu, and Jinan.<sup>188</sup> The CPAFFC also worked with the PRC Embassy in Italy to host the Third China-Italy Friendship Cities Cooperation Dialogue in November 2022, attended by local representatives from Milan and Emilia-Romagna.<sup>189</sup>

#### Indicating Preferences and Managing "anti-China" Candidate

Chinese state media and its local affiliates have signaled their preferences by calling out "anti-China" leaders. They will walk back their critiques if they decide the politician in question is amenable to PRC preferences. In 2019, Xinhua commented on the selection of the Conte-2 cabinet: "Luigi Di Maio, head of the Five Star Movement, was an unusual choice as Minister of Foreign Affairs. The 33-year-old Di Maio -- who was deputy prime minister in the previous Conte government -- never graduated from university, has very limited foreign language skills, and has shown little interest in global issues in his public life." Di Maio, then a Five-Star Movement leader, subsequently adopted clear pro-China positions (although he later adopted an Atlanticist stance, under the Draghi government in 2021-2022), and Xinhua therefore removed this passage (China.org.cn did not, however).<sup>190</sup> In the autumn of 2022, Quotidiano Del Popolo Online (the Italian version of People's Daily Online) published several articles downplaying the prospect of a change of foreign policy under Italian Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni<sup>191, 192</sup>. Once in government, and despite a good personal relation with Xi Jinping, Meloni and her government would prove much less amenable to Chinese in-roads, whether economic or political. Some of her moves included Italy's pullout of the BRI – although these could be said, indeed, to be in line with the general direction taken by its predecessor the Draghi government starting in January 2021.

#### Maintaining Relationships After Elections

The PRC engaged quickly with newly inaugurated Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni, despite her comments supportive of Taiwan and critical of China. Xi met with Meloni at the G20 meeting in Bali in November 2022, during which Meloni accepted Xi's invitation to visit China. The two leaders reportedly discussed bilateral trade and agreed to the sale of 250 ATR-42 aircraft.<sup>193</sup> Xi touted further economic benefits if Italy advocated for the PRC within the European Union, telling Meloni of his "hope that two sides can make use of the China-Italy governmental committee to explore cooperation in high-end manufacturing, clean energy, aviation and aerospace.... It is also hoped that Italy can play an important role in promoting the European Union to practice a positive and autonomous policy towards China."<sup>194</sup> The distinctly positive PRC coverage of their discussion omitted Meloni's reminder of the "the importance of resuming all channels of dialogue, including on human rights."<sup>195</sup> During the summer of 2023, when it became increasingly clear that Italy was going to pull out of the BRI, Chinese news outlets generally avoided direct attacks on the Italian government, although they regularly provided arguments for Italy's continued membership, implying an economic cost to be paid in case of a pullout.<sup>196</sup>

#### Impact

Despite a broad-based effort, PRC and CCP influence activities in Italy did not prevent the formation of a government comprised of numerous politicians who voiced critical views of China, or Italy pulling out of the BRI in December 2023. Content-sharing agreements with several Italian media organizations did not yield a media environment that was friendlier to Chinese interests, while diplomatic outreach to politicians mainly served to generate controversy about that outreach, particularly after the COVID-19 pandemic changed perceptions about China. Much of this limited impact is due to the action of the governments of Mario Draghi and subsequently of Giorgia Meloni to progressively limit Chinese influence in the country. However, this does not mean that all bridges are cut: following her meetings with Xi, there are signs that Meloni is prepared to engage Beijing despite the pullout from BRI or moves that would have been considered unfriendly a few years ago (such as the actioning of safeguard measures to keep Chinese investors away from critical technologies in national tyremaker Pirelli<sup>197</sup>). This suggests (for now) that Beijing's ideological flexibility remains effective, although Meloni's agenda might not be entirely to Beijing's liking.

# **THE PHILIPPINES**

#### **Developing Relationships with Influential Politicians**

In the Philippines, PRC actors have taken a long-term approach to relationship management. This is demonstrated by longstanding relationships between Chinese diplomats and members of the Marcos family (including former First Lady Imelda Marcos and current President Ferdinand "Bongbong" Marcos Jr.) as well as with former President Gloria Macapagal Arroyo. PRC outreach includes the Malacañang Palace and key legislators. Much of this is coordinated by the ILD.

The PRC remained in contact with the Marcos family even when it did not hold the presidency.<sup>198</sup> In February 2018, a delegation led by ILD Vice Minister Guo Yezhou visited the Philippines and attended a reception Marcos Jr. hosted under the auspices of the Nacionalista Party. This reception was also attended by Marcos Jr.'s mother, Imelda Marcos, and his sister, then-llocos Norte Governor Imee Marcos.<sup>199</sup> Marcos Jr. has held a moderate view on China since at least 2015, when he criticized the Philippine government's decision to reject talks with China over the West Philippine Sea (South China Sea). "China has opened the door and we shut it. The Chinese said let's talk and we snubbed them. It's like the Philippine government itself is encouraging China to take and maintain an unbending stance on the issue. So, talk, and tell them: we are not happy with what you are doing and we do not agree with what you are doing. But the next thing you say is: How do we fix this? We do not want war. Arbitration is not one that is going to be recognized by the Chinese. So it has to be in negotiations."<sup>200</sup>

On the legislative side, ILD Director Song Tao (now head of the State Council's Taiwan Affairs Office) attended the First Meeting of the China-Philippines Political Parties Belt and Road Consultation Mechanism with Philippines Senator PDP-Laban representative Koko Pimentel, Deputy Speaker of the House of Representatives and Nacionalista Party representative Raneo Abu, House Minority Leader Joseph Stephen Paduano, as well as the Nationalist People's Coalition Foreign Affairs portfolio holder in June 2020.<sup>1</sup> Song said the meeting's goal was to explore how the two countries' political parties could improve bilateral relations, coordinate their development strategies, promote BRI cooperation, protect regional stability, and provide greater welfare to their people.<sup>201</sup> In September 2020, Song and Koko Pimentel co-hosted the China-Philippines Governing Party Dialogue in Xiamen and discussed political trust, pandemic response, and exchange and cooperation.<sup>202</sup>

The PRC is not solely focused on the Marcos clan and their party; it extends to retired, but still influential, leaders like former presidents and their families. In June 2022, Ambassador Huang met with Vice President Sara Duterte and Davao Mayor Baste Duterte, daughter and son, respectively, of former President Rodrigo Duterte. Huang promised to fund 13 school buildings (valued at USD 2.7 million) in Duterte's home city of Davao. PRC authorities had earlier offered support to other cities on the island of Mindanao, donating funding for a 150-bed drug rehab center in Sarangani and a similar one in Agusan del Sur.<sup>203</sup>

Some ILD engagement occurs through United Front-linked organizations. In August 2022, ILD Director Liu Jianchao [ 刘建超], himself a former PRC ambassador to the Philippines,<sup>204</sup> visited Manila at the invitation of Lakas-CMD National President and Speaker of the House Martin Romualdez, met with the UFWD-linked Philippine Chinese Chamber of Commerce and Industry [菲律宾中国商会] (PCCCII) President Hong Jixiang [菲律宾中国商会], and expressed his thanks to the PCCCII for its contribution to China-Philippines friendship.<sup>205</sup> Liu also met with national media to advance his messages on cooperation. Liu expressed his desire for the Chinese and Philippine parties, governments, and media to strengthen exchanges and cooperation. He also expressed his wish for common cause on addressing discrimination, opening a "golden era" of China-Philippine relations, and contributing to regional stability and prosperity.<sup>206</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> The Chinese transliteration of the portfolio holder's surname is 劳甘. However, TextOre was unable to identify the corresponding local-language name of this individual.

Other UFWD-related activity in the Philippines include cultivating former President Gloria Macapagal Arroyo, who serves as Honorary Chairperson of the Association for Philippines-China Understanding (APCU) [菲中了解协会] and the Philippines Silk Road International Chamber of Commerce [菲律宾丝绸之路国际商会]. In the former role, Arroyo defended China's handling of COVID-19, while in the latter she promoted China's "breathtaking" progress.<sup>207, 208</sup> In a further demonstration of the APCU's efforts to build influence across Philippines politics, it also conferred an award on former President Joseph Estrada in 2022.<sup>209</sup>

The APCU is a United Front-linked organization that works in close cooperation with the embassy and the PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs. In 2021, Minister of Foreign Affairs Wang Yi attended the association's inaugural ceremony for its Award for Promoting Philippines-China Understanding (APPCU), alongside former President of the Philippines and APCU Honorary Chairperson Arroyo. In his remarks, Wang discussed bilateral relations regarding the COVID-19 pandemic, cooperating on development, "properly handling the South China Sea issue," and "joining hands to maintain peace and stability in the region."<sup>210</sup> PRC Ambassador to the Philippines Huang Xilian [黄溪连] attended the inaugural APPCU award ceremony in 2021, and the embassy and the APCU later collaborated to host the January 2022 Manila Forum on China-Philippines Relations, at which Wang gave a video address.<sup>211, 212</sup> The Philippines Silk Road International Chamber of Commerce also hosted joint events with the Chinese Embassy, including a joint webinar on the Two Sessions [两会], the annual meetings of the National People's Congress [全国人民代表大会] and the National Chinese People's Political Consultative Conference [中国人民政治协商会议全国委员会会议].<sup>213</sup>

# Developing Relationships with Host-Country Media

Shaping public discussion is a key element of PRC engagement, although messaging efforts have faltered over Chinese narratives regarding the South China Sea. The CCP's Propaganda Department and International Liaison Department, State Council Information Office [国务院信息办公司] (SCIO), China International Publishing Group [中国国际吃出版集 团] (CIPG), and the PRC Embassy in the Philippines are involved in media-related outreach and have often involved their Philippine government counterparts. During then-President Duterte's 2016 visit to China, the two sides signed a "Memorandum of Agreement between the State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China and the Presidential Communications Operations Office of the Government of the Republic of the Philippines on News, Information Exchange, Training and for other Purposes." The official Joint Statement noted that "Both sides agree to encourage mutual visits of media personnel, exchange of media products, cooperation in facilities, technologies and training between Chinese media and Philippine media including the People's Broadcasting Corporation. The competent media authority of China is willing to enhance exchanges and cooperation with the Presidential Communication Office of the Philippines."<sup>214</sup>

The two sides followed up on this initiative during Presidential Communications Operations Office (PCOO) Martin Andanar's 2017 visit to China for the China-ASEAN Information Ministerial Meeting in Suzhou. The government-run Philippine News Agency reported that Andanar hoped to reach "bilateral communications agreements to boost government media platforms."<sup>215</sup> In Beijing, Andanar met with Propaganda Department Vice Minister and SCIO Director Jiang Jianguo [ 蒋建国] about strengthening news and cultural exchanges.<sup>216</sup> Andanar also met with CIPG and signed a memorandum to increase the exchange of news stories, publications, and translations.<sup>217</sup> In Shanghai, Andanar met with the media company Eastday [上海东方网股份有限公司] president Xu Shiping [徐世平], Shanghai Media Group [上海文化广播影视集 团有限公司] VP Chen Yuren [陈雨人], and Shanghai United Media Group [上海报业集团] General Manager Chen Qiwei [ 陈启伟].<sup>218</sup> The Philippines National Press Club (NPC) also signed a partnership agreement with the All-China Journalists Association in 2017 that, in the words of then-NPC President Paul Gutierrez, "'made the NPC a member of the broader Belt and Road Initiative of China.'"<sup>219</sup>

The government-backed Philippines News Agency (PNA) has published content written by CCP officials, including an oped by former Central Party School Vice President Li Junru [李君如], which argued that the "world can learn from China's unique model of democracy."<sup>220</sup> PNA has also published pro-China quotes from senior Philippine officials, including then-Secretary of National Defense Delfin Lorenzana, who welcomed the February 2022 donation of military equipment by the PRC (valued at USD 18.5 million) by saying that "this military grant from China speaks volumes on how our two nations can be civil, diplomatic, and friends despite some issues on territorial claims."<sup>221</sup> However, PNA also reports on senior Philippine officials' critical statements, such as a speech made by Lorenzana regarding the Ayungin Shoal, which is disputed by the Philippines and the PRC.<sup>222</sup>

"Wow China," a China Radio International program broadcast in collaboration with the Philippine Broadcasting Service (PBS), began airing on Radyo Pilipinas in mid-2018.<sup>223</sup> The program is co-hosted by a PBS anchor and begins with a call for listeners to "get to know our Chinese brothers for better relations and friendship."<sup>224</sup> Following a May 2020 uproar on social media and questions from opposition lawmakers about broadcasting Chinese propaganda amid PRC aggression in the South China Sea, PBS General Director Rizal Giovanni Aportadera described the program as "light, informative and entertaining," and insisted it did not have a political perspective.<sup>225</sup> Casting the issue as one of free speech and free exchange of ideas, the PBS statement noted that the station broadcasts content from many countries, include the U.S.' Voice of America.<sup>226</sup> Presidential spokesperson Harry Roque also defended the station, saying that citizens had the right "to form their own opinion about that advertisement or program."<sup>227</sup>

Ambassador Huang continued to develop China's relationship with PBS, meeting with Aportadera in January 2020 in what the PRC Embassy described as a discussion of media cooperation, personnel training, and cultural exchange.<sup>228</sup> The embassy quoted Huang saying that he hoped Philippine media would positively and comprehensively report on bilateral relations and promote understanding and friendship between the two peoples. He said he looked forward to PBS playing a constructive role in this regard.<sup>229</sup> Andanar met with Ambassador Huang in June 2022, when Huang donated broadcasting equipment as a gift from the PRC Embassy.<sup>230</sup>

Other media have reprinted and reposted PRC-origin or pro-PRC content, although their editorial lines are not entirely in sync with Beijing. The Manila Times tends to publish pro-China coverage, including an article written by APCU awardee Mauro Gia Samonte titled, "Bongbong can take a lesson from Chinese ambassador."<sup>231</sup> It has also republished at least 3,000 articles from Xinhua. While TextOre was not able to assess the content of these articles, the tranche included pro-China messaging, including one editorial, argued that "decoupling" from China is unrealistic.<sup>232</sup> Furthermore, the sheer scale of republishing indicates Xinhua's deep presence in the Philippines' information environment. The Manila Bulletin has republished over 1,000 articles by Xinhua, although it also covered a speech by Marcos in which he said that the Philippines' ties with the U.S. are "vital" in resolving maritime disputes between China and the Philippines.<sup>233, 234</sup>

Among overseas Chinese media, Chinese-language newspaper Siong Po [商报] ran a Lunar New Year editorial by the PRC Consul General in Laoag.<sup>235</sup> It has reposted over 4,800 articles from China News Online [中国新闻网] and also reposts infrequently from Xinhua.<sup>236, 237</sup> With the PRC Embassy and the United Front-linked Philippines Silk Road International Chamber of Commerce, Chinese-language Chinoy TV [菲华电视台] hosted a forum on the implications for the Philippines of the Two Sessions [两会]. Other media organizations present at the event included the Philippines-based, Chinese-language news outlet World News [世界日报], as well as PRC media organizations including China News Online, People's Daily, The Paper [澎湃], Sina [新浪], and Netease [王毅].<sup>238</sup>

United Front-linked organizations also cultivate ties with Philippine media. In June 2022, following the presidential election, the APCU held its annual awards ceremony honoring several journalists. The awardees took pro-China stances in their stories, one criticized the allegedly close connection between prominent media outlet Rappler (which sometimes

takes China-skeptic views) and the Philippines Commission on Elections.<sup>239</sup> Honorees included Mauro Gia Samonte, a Manila Times contributor whose columns have been collected into the book China: The Way, the Truth, and the Life.<sup>240</sup> Samonte's editorials argue that Manila should not get caught between Washington and Beijing, but he also repeats various PRC-created narratives on issues like the South China Sea.<sup>241</sup> Paul Gutierrez, President of the National Press Club, was another awardee. He reported on the ties between Rappler and the Philippines Commission on Elections.<sup>242</sup> Like Samonte, Gutierrez is deeply critical of the United States and sees China as a longtime friend and a bulwark against alleged U.S. and Japanese predation. "Aware of how Western Imperialism and their local cohorts manipulate the Philippine mainstream media, in May 2020 and even as the Covid-19 pandemic rages," he wrote, "I established Pinoy Exposé, primarily as an avenue to counter Western propaganda and help promote the views of China knowing they represent the truth in any issue as well as other articles that promote global peace, common prosperity, and understanding."<sup>243</sup>

Philippines media often take a stand on contentious issues like the territorial dispute over the South China Sea or other areas in which Beijing is perceived as bullying. The Philippines Daily Enquirer published an editorial before the May 2022 election that criticized Marcos for "replicating the Sinophile populist" [Duterte], rather than "advocating a proactive and patriotic approach to the West Philippine Sea disputes and our overall relations with superpowers."<sup>244</sup> However, it has also published pro-engagement articles, including one on "how President Marcos Jr can sweeten his upcoming state visit to China."<sup>245</sup> Following an August 2022 statement by Ambassador Huang condemning U.S. House Speaker Pelosi's visit to Taiwan and calling on Manila to abide strictly by Beijing's "one China" principle, the Manila Bulletin quoted Senator Risa Hontiveros' retort that Huang "should not presume to lecture the Philippines as to how we should pursue our foreign policy objectives."<sup>246, 247</sup> "Huang 'shouldn't pontificate on such policies,' given that China 'stubbornly and steadfastly refuses to recognize a decision rendered by an international arbitral court, and ignores and flouts international law in the West Philippine Sea when it suits her interest."<sup>248</sup>

# Developing Ties with the Business Community

The PRC has been the Philippines' largest trade partner since 2016, with the mainland PRC and Hong Kong Special Administrative Region jointly accounting for more than a quarter of the Philippines' external trade.<sup>249</sup> Philippine businesses have participated in the China International Import Expos since their inception in 2018 and was the "country guest of honor" at the 2020 and 2021 China International Fairs for Investment and Trade.<sup>250</sup> In terms of influence with the business community, however, the results seem limited to the Chinese diaspora. Ambassador Huang attended the 48th Philippine Business Forum and Expo, which was organized by the Philippines Chamber of Commerce and Industry and hosted by Francis Chua, Founding Chairman of the Silk Road International Chamber of Commerce and Honorary President of the Federation of Filipino-Chinese Chambers of Commerce and Industry (FFCCCII) [菲律宾商联总会], both of which are linked to the UFWD.<sup>251</sup> The PRC Embassy's connection with the Philippine Chinese Chamber of Commerce and Industry (PCCII) were sufficiently close that then-PRC Ambassador Zhao Jianhua [赵鉴华] administered the oath of office to its new board at the Chamber's tenth anniversary celebrations in April 2017.<sup>252</sup>

However, outside the local Chinese community, businesses in the Philippines have generally looked out for their own interests. While the Philippine Chamber of Commerce urged the Senate to ratify the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) Agreement, a free-trade area strongly (but not exclusively) supported by the PRC, it did so in the name of supporting domestic economic growth.<sup>253</sup> When the U.S. sanctioned the Chinese telecoms giant Huawei and urged its allies to avoid the company, media reported that Globe Telecom general counsel Froilan Castelo had told a Senate panel that the company would look at alternative vendors. He was also reported to have told senators that "80 percent" of Globe's existing equipment was from Huawei and, from a technical standpoint, the Chinese firm offered what

Global viewed as the most advanced 5G capabilities.<sup>254</sup> The non-Chinese business community has also stood with the rest of the Philippines on core issues like sovereignty. In a September 2020 statement, the Chamber of Commerce of the Philippine Islands "commended" President Duterte's declaration at the 75th UN General Assembly that the Permanent Court of Arbitration's 2016 ruling on South China Seas sovereignty claims is "beyond compromise."<sup>255</sup>

### Political Actors' Relationships with United Front organizations

The FFCCCII and PCCCII have long nurtured a relationship with Marcos Jr., who attended FFCCCII events as early as 2016 and addressed the organization in 2020.<sup>256</sup> In return, during the 2022 Philippine election campaign, the FFCCCII and the PCCCII both praised him, and one PCCCII leader personally endorsed him, citing his favorable stance toward China.<sup>257</sup> The FFCCCII's relationship with Marcos was aided by the PRC Embassy, which provided the venue for a photo exhibition arranged by the FFCCCII. The exhibit highlighted the role played by Marcos's mother, Imelda, in improving relationships between the PRC and the Philippines.<sup>258</sup> Marcos invited FFCCCII leaders to his inauguration, demonstrating his appreciation for the support he received from the group.<sup>259</sup> The FFCCCII and PCCCII gave Marcos' first 100 days as president a rating of 8.5-9 out of 10. The following month, Marcos met with the FFCCCII to discuss economic topics and COVID-19 relief.<sup>260</sup>

# Indicating Preferences and Managing "anti-China" Candidates

In 2022, Beijing signaled its preference for Marcos Jr. clearly, albeit without a recommendation to voters and without quoting a government official. Instead, the PRC cast Marcos Jr. as a pragmatic leader who would handle China prudently. It portrayed his opponent as a reckless puppet of Washington, who might stir up conflict. Shortly before the 2022 election, the Global Times ran an article quoting Chen Xiangmiao, an assistant research fellow at the National Institute for South China Sea Studies, describing Marcos, Jr. as "known for his pragmatic political views," whereas opponent Leni Robredo "is deemed as a pro-US politician."<sup>261</sup> The Global Times also quoted Hernan Tiu Laurel, founder of Philippine-BRICS Strategic Studies and someone who Chinese state media often interviews, saying U.S. media "hyped" Marcos Jr.'s connection to his dictator father.<sup>262</sup> Tiu noted that Robredo said she would use the Permanent Court of Arbitration (PCA) ruling on the Philippines-China maritime dispute as a "weapon," while Marcos said he would support a code of conduct between ASEAN and China.<sup>263</sup> Tiu concluded that Marcos would "definitely continue to engage China in dialogue and negotiations" to arrive at "win-win" solutions."<sup>264</sup> The People's Daily re-posted this article on its English website. Meanwhile, Ambassador Huang was quoted on CNN Philippines. We believe that the Philippine people have the wisdom to choose their own leader.''<sup>265</sup>

#### Maintaining Relationships After Elections

The 2022 election in the Philippines shows that the PRC maintains relationships with "friendly" candidates. Since winning the election, Marcos Jr. has met with Ambassador Huang twice and, separately, with former PRC Vice President Wang Qishan [王岐山] as well as former Minister of Foreign Affairs Wang Yi. Marcos promised to maintain the "strong relationship" between the Philippines and China and said "I have been in contact with China since I was very young and paid long-term attention to China's development. I deeply praise the achievements China has made."<sup>266, 267</sup> Wang said the two countries would "usher in a 'golden era.'" Marcos agreed, suggesting the deepening of cultural, educational, and military exchanges.<sup>268</sup> The Global Times reported that "Against the backdrop of the US trying hard to push Southeast Asian countries to encircle China, Chinese observers are confident the new Philippines government has the wisdom to know what is best for the country."<sup>269</sup>

The Chinese relationship with Marcos also shows that the PRC is willing to work to maintain positive relations. After Marcos called for a renegotiation of Chinese lending to the Philippines, Ministry of Foreign Affairs spokesperson Wang Wenbin said China will "coordinate seamlessly" with the Philippines on renegotiation. The PRC Embassy issued a similar message that was reported in the Global Times.<sup>270</sup> In addition to offering support for Marcos, the PRC has also tried to influence the bilateral relationship. After the election, an editorial in People's Daily listed priorities for the two countries, including preventing U.S. "interference" in the South China Sea, growing an economic relationship to create "a social foundation for attitudes towards China in the Philippines," advancing the "high-quality construction" of the BRI, and cooperating on challenges in the Philippines, such as poverty and food security."<sup>271</sup>

Post-election, Philippines media has supported constructive relations but appears united on sovereignty issues. GMA Network, a news and entertainment channel, reported that Marcos called on China to act in accordance with the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea. GMA also ran a story in which Marcos said that ASEAN "wants no violence in the South China Sea."<sup>272, 273</sup> Following an incident in which the PRC Coast Guard seized PRC rocket parts that were being towed by a Philippine Navy vessel in waters off a Philippines-occupied island, the Philippines media offered a mix of support for constructive bilateral relations combined with calls for President Marcos Jr. to hold Beijing to account.<sup>274</sup> The Philippines Star published an editorial on "what China can learn from Western nations," while other coverage included a report on a speech made by then-PRC Premier Li Keqiang [李克强] on the importance of "cordial relations" and an article on Marcos holding China to account over the alleged seizure of the rocket parts.<sup>275, 276, 277</sup> ABS-CBN, a news network, published a story on the "need" to address the alleged seizure of the rocket parts, but separately reported on Marcos saying that China is "ready for a 'golden era' with the Philippines.<sup>278</sup>

### Impact

PRC and CCP political influence activities in the Philippines have been effective, generating a stable bilateral relationship despite deep disputes between the two countries (and others) regarding maritime sovereignty in the South China Sea. Political influence efforts in Kenya and Italy demonstrate the PRC and CCP's ability to manage hostile counterparts, even when some influence channels fail. Chinese activity in the Philippines is a good example of various efforts that combine to steady what might otherwise be a tumultuous bilateral relationship. The PRC's willingness to engage with Marcos's requests for debt relief shows a pragmatic willingness to compromise in order to protect political relationships and PRC interests. Successful political influence activities include maintaining relationships with influential political actors, including with the current President Marcos and former President Arroyo. While the local media accepts some stories from PRC- and CCP-supported media and publishes pro-China editorials by Filipino journalists, it also publishes reporting and opinion critical of about the value of PRC-Philippines relations on economic and trade opportunities but is as willing as the media to stand up to Beijing on sovereignty issues.

# CONCLUSION

Under CCP General Secretary Xi Jinping, China has taken an increasingly assertive posture in its foreign relations and widespread political influence activities. The March 2021 report by U.S. National Intelligence Council after the U.S. presidential election found that Beijing understands the risks of being caught exerting inappropriate influence on elections, and therefore may view traditional influence operations as offering sufficient gains at manageable costs. The findings of this study corroborate that conclusion: across Kenya, Italy, and the Philippines, the PRC and CCP deploy a wide range of influence activities, but the majority of these are overt and constant, rather than occurring solely

during elections. Teams composed mainly of people from the Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the CCP International Liaison Department, and official media organizations construct stable overseas political environments in which China can pursue its interests. Indeed, the relatively limited scale of activity during election cycles suggests that political influence activities have been successful in generating political environments that are conducive to PRC interests, so much so that Beijing often does not need to risk engineering a specific election result.

Three particular elements emerge as the best indicators of the flexibility and pragmatism of this approach. First, a party or candidate's ideology is rarely a reason not to cultivate relations. While PRC and CCP officials cultivate ties with socialist and leftist political actors, the vast majority of engagements take place with either governing or primary opposition parties. Second, the PRC's approach to China-skeptic sentiment focuses on calming tensions and winning over candidates, rather than rebutting criticism. Even if state media has criticized a candidate or party during an election campaign, the PRC is typically ready to ally once they take office. This was the case with President Ruto in Kenya and President Yoon in South Korea. Third, the PRC's multilateral summits serve a dual role, by building support and by raising the stature of the PRC as a convening power and an alternative to the West.

The primary objective of this type of overt PRC and CCP political influence is to build and maintain a large network of relationships. While there are some differences in the methods China uses in Italy, the Philippines, and Kenya, and their respective efficacy, this applies in all three cases. This means that monitoring PRC influence efforts requires persistent attention, rather than episodic focus during election seasons. Countering these efforts requires providing alternatives to the benefits offered by the PRC, such as leadership development and exchanges for political leaders, parties, and training and content-sharing opportunities for local media. Such efforts, moreover, need to be as sustained and long term as the PRC's.

<sup>5</sup> Ibid., 11.

<sup>6</sup> Ibid., 11.

<sup>7</sup> Ibid., 12.

<sup>9</sup> Ibid.

<sup>10</sup> Ibid.

<sup>11</sup> Ibid.

<sup>12</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "The NIO for cyber assesses, however, that China did take some steps to try to undermine former President Trump's reelection." National Intelligence Council Intelligence Community Assessment 2021.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on December 17, 2020," Consulate-General of the People's Republic of China in Sydney, 17 December 2020, http://sydney.china-consulate.gov.cn/eng/fyrth/202012/t20201217\_113188.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> For a detailed recounting citing reported Canadian Secret Intelligence Service (CSIS) assessments stretching back to the 2019 election, see Sam Cooper, "Canadian intelligence warned PM Trudeau that China covertly funded 2019 election candidates: Sources," Global News, 07 November 2022, https://globalnews.ca/news/9253386/canadian-intelligence-warned-pm-trudeau-that-china-covertly-funded-2019-election-candidates-sources/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Morris Rosenberg, "Report on the Assessment of the 2021 Critical Election Incident Public Protocol" (CEIPP) [Redacted], Privy Council Office, 28 February 2023, 11, https://www.canada.ca/content/dam/di-id/documents/rpt/CEIPP-rpt-eng.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Robert Fife and Steven Chase, "CSIS documents reveal Chinese strategy to influence Canada's 2021 election," Globe and Mail, updated 22 February 2023, https://web.archive.org/web/20230218000326/https://www.theglobeandmail.com/politics/article-china-influence-2021-federal-election-csis-documents/

<sup>13</sup> Amanda Coletta, "Trudeau orders probe of alleged Chinese interference in Canadian election," Washington Post, 06 March 2023, https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2023/03/06/canada-china-election-interference/; Max Matza, "Canada's Trudeau launches China election meddling probes," BBC News, 07 March 2023, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-64870472

<sup>14</sup> Ibid. (both).

<sup>15</sup> "Taskforce advice provides assurance on 2022 federal election," Australian Electoral Commission official website, 26 July 2022, https://www.aec.gov.au/media/2022/07-26.htm.

<sup>16</sup> "Full Text: Keynote Address by Xi Jinping at CPC and World Political Parties Summit," Xinhua, 07 July 2021, http://www.xinhuanet. com/english/2021-07/07/c\_1310048196.htm.

<sup>17</sup> Xi Jinping sends a congratulatory letter to the CPC and world Marxist political parties forum, PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 29 July 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202207/t20220729\_10730048.html.

<sup>18</sup> "Our Profile and History," The Association for Philippines-China Understanding, 11 July 2022, https://apcu.org.ph/our-profile-andhistory/.

<sup>19</sup> "SPEECH BY DR. ZHOU PINGJIAN, CHINESE AMBASSADOR TO KENYA AT THE CHINA-AFRICA MEDIA COOPERATION FORUM," Media Council of Kenya, 17 November 2020, https://mediacouncil.or.ke/.

<sup>20</sup> "WMS Global Awards for Excellence 2014 Winners Announced, WMS Global Awards for Excellence 2014 Winners announced," China. org.cn, 27 October 2014, http://www.china.org.cn/china/Off\_the\_Wire/2014-10/27/content\_33887393.htm.

<sup>21</sup> Arlo Custodio, "Appcu 2022 Laureates Honored in Awards Rites on June 10," The Manila Times, 09 June 2022, https://www. manilatimes.net/2022/06/09/news/appcu-2022-laureates-honored-in-awards-rites-on-jun-10/1846731.

<sup>22</sup> "Meloni: 'Non Rinnoverei L'adesione Alla via Della Seta Cinese' – Politica," Agenzia ANSA, 23 September 2022, https://www.ansa. it/sito/notizie/politica/2022/09/23/meloni-non-rinnoverei-ladesione-alla-via-della-seta-cinese\_c6c5a8b3-a9a7-4d82-91cc-41d669584cd5.html.

<sup>23</sup> "Mr. Li Junhua of China - under-Secretary-General for Economic and Social Affairs Secretary-General," United Nations, 25 July 2022, https://www.un.org/sg/en/content/sg/personnel-appointments/2022-07-25/mr-li-junhua-of-china-under-secretary-general-for-economic-and-social-affairs.

<sup>24</sup> Mark Obar, "China Sets New Loan Conditions for Kenya," Kenyans.co.ke, 01 November 2022, https://www.kenyans.co.ke/news/81152china-sets-new-loan-conditions-kenya.

<sup>25</sup> Adhere Cavince, "Inclusive, Sustainable Development Is the Proper Way Forward," China Daily, April 26, 2022, https://www.chinadaily. com.cn/a/202204/26/WS62674d1ea310fd2b29e59500.html., "China's Reforms to Refashion Multilateralism, Boost Inclusive Growth: Kenyan Expert," Xinhua News Agency, 30 March 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/africa/2021-03/30/c\_139845021.htm.

<sup>26</sup> "Milano, Francesco Wu: Sei Cinese? Allora Niente Affitto," Redattore Sociale, 22 June 2018, https://www.redattoresociale.it/.

<sup>27</sup> Daniele Brigadoi Cologna, "[Cinesitaliani] Prove Di Partecipazione Politica Attiva. I Cinesi D'Italia e Le Primarie Del Pd," The World Affairs Institute, 13 May 2020, https://www.twai.it/articles/cinesitaliani-prove-di-partecipazione-politica-attiva-i-cinesi-ditalia-e-le-primarie-del-pd/.

<sup>28</sup> "Albanese Government Needs to Open up New Path, Resetting Relations with China," Global Times, 12 June 2022, https://www. globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1267863.shtml.

<sup>29</sup> "Engagement with China 'to Continue' in Post-Duterte Era despite US Factor," People's Daily (re-posting Global Times) [in English], 10 May 2022, http://en.people.cn/n3/2022/0510/c90000-10094387.html.

<sup>30</sup> Sam Cooper, "Canadian Intelligence Warned PM Trudeau That China Covertly Funded 2019 Election Candidates: Sources - National," Global News, 18 November 2022, https://globalnews.ca/news/9253386/canadian-intelligence-warned-pm-trudeau-that-china-covertly-funded-2019-election-candidates-sources/.

<sup>31</sup> Danielle Cave, "Musk's Twitter Takeover Comes as the CCP Steps up Its Targeting of Smart Asian Women," Australian Strategic Policy Institute, 06 November 2022, https://www.aspistrategist.org.au/musks-twitter-takeover-comes-as-the-ccp-steps-up-its-targeting-of-smart-asian-women/.

<sup>32</sup> "Foreign Threats to the Election." National Intelligence Council Intelligence Community Assessment, 10 March 2021, https://www.dni. gov/files/ODNI/documents/assessments/ICA-declass-16MAR21.pdf.

<sup>33</sup> While Guo's title [副部长] would literally be translated as "Deputy Director," the official PRC translation is "Vice Minister," and this report uses that latter convention throughout for ILD officials.

<sup>34</sup> "新时代外交工作新闻发布会文字实录," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 29 September 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbxw\_ new/202209/t20220929\_10774499.shtml.

<sup>35</sup> "新时代外交工作新闻发布会文字实录," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 29 September 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/wjbxw\_ new/202209/t20220929\_10774499.shtml.

<sup>36</sup> "中共中央对外联络部部长刘建超与非洲国家驻华使节集体交流对话," Forum on China-Africa Cooperation, 19 September 2022, http://www.focac.org/zfgx/zzjw/202209/t20220919\_10767942.htm.

<sup>37</sup> "百年恰是风华正茂,携手推进世界社会主义事业," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Socialist Republic of Vietnam, 2 July 2021, http://vn.china-embassy.gov.cn/sgxw/202107/t20210702\_8914186.htm.

<sup>38</sup> "驻阿塞拜疆大使郭敏访问新阿塞拜疆党总部," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Azerbaijan, 09 June 2021, http://az.chinaembassy.gov.cn/chn/sgxw/202106/t20210609\_8905429.htm.

<sup>39</sup> "中国同斯里兰卡举办执政党治党治国经验高级研讨班," Foreign Affairs Office of Hainan Province, 15 November 2020, https://dfoca. hainan.gov.cn/ywdt/ttxw/202011/t20201105\_2879969.html.

<sup>40</sup> "刘建超会见大印尼行动党总主席、国防部长普拉博沃," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Indonesia, 01 September 2022, http://id.china-embassy.gov.cn/zgyyn/202209/t20220901\_10758807.htm.

<sup>41</sup> "驻墨西哥大使邱小琪会见墨西哥革命制度党国际关系书记丽拉," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 27 November 2015, https://www.fmprc. gov.cn/web/gjhdq\_676201/gj\_676203/bmz\_679954/1206\_680604/1206x2\_680624/201511/t20151128\_9365491.shtml.

<sup>42</sup> "刘云山对柬埔寨进行正式访问," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Kingdom of Cambodia, 22 September 2017, http:// kh.china-embassy.gov.cn/chn/zgjx/201709/t20170922\_1372297.htm.

<sup>43</sup> "中联部部长宋涛会见英国内阁办公室大臣利丁顿," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, 10 April 2018, http://gb.china-embassy.gov.cn/sbjw/202206/t202206/t20220617\_10705203.htm.

<sup>44</sup> "哥斯达黎加总统在圣何塞会见中联部部长王家瑞," The Central People's Government of the PRC, 06 March 2009, http://www.gov.cn/govweb/jrzg/2009-03/06/content\_1252258.htm.

<sup>45</sup> "**驻巴西大使杨万明同巴西民主工党在线交流**," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Brazil, 26 February 2021, http://br.chinaembassy.gov.cn/tpxw/202102/t20210226\_10233808.htm.

<sup>46</sup> "驻马耳他大使姜江在马国民党青年干部考察团招待会上的讲话," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 11 December 2018, https://www.fmprc. gov.cn/web/gjhdq\_676201/gj\_676203/oz\_678770/1206\_679450/1206x2\_679470/201812/t20181211\_9344726.shtml.

<sup>47</sup> "讲好中国故事做好国际传播,讲好中国故事做好国际传播," The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, 01 August 2016, http://www.scio.gov.cn/zhzc/10/Document/1485761/1485761.htm.

<sup>48</sup> The text of Xi's remarks presented in the 16 March 2019 edition of Qiushi [Seeking Truth]. "习近平在中央政治局第十二次集体学习时的 讲话," as posted on the Party School of People's University [中国人民大学党校] official website [Chinese-language source], 27 March 2019, http://dangxiao.ruc.edu.cn/llxx/llqy/zyjh/5f48ff83cdeb4f7185f36404bb338d48.htm.

<sup>49</sup> "加强和改进国际传播工作 展示真实立体全面的中国," People's Daily, 02 June 2021, http://politics.people.com.cn/n1/2021/0602/ c1024-32119745.html.

<sup>50</sup> A leading United Front organization for engaging Overseas Chinese communities. Wang is also the Federation's Party Secretary.

<sup>51</sup> In the original: "希望广大侨胞积极利用广泛的海内外人脉网络和跨文化交流经验,多层次、多领域、多渠道开展友好交流,传播中国声 音、讲好中国故事,展示真实立体全面的中国,参与营造有利于我国发展的外部环境。" "首届中国侨商投资大会在福建举行万立骏尹力等 出席大会并讲话' 中华全国归国华侨联合会>>侨联要闻 [All-China Federation of Returned Overseas Chinese official website -- Chineselanguage source], 05 September 2021, http://www.chinaql.org/n1/2021/0905/c419643-32217971.html.

<sup>52</sup> Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, "Seizing Opportunities to Maintain and Advance China-U.S. Economic and Trade Cooperation and Sub-national Exchange," Vice Foreign Minister Xie Feng's Remarks at a Virtual Dialogue with Representatives from the U.S. Business Community and States and Cities, 30 November 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjbxw/202112/ t20211201\_10460704.html.

<sup>53</sup> As quoted by Reuters: "We sincerely hope you ... will play a positive role in urging members of Congress to abandon the zero-sum mindset and ideological prejudice, stop touting negative China-related bills, delete negative provisions, so as to create favorable conditions for bilateral economic and trade cooperation before it is too late... The result of those China-related bills with negative impacts will not be that the interests of U.S. companies will be protected while those of Chinese companies will suffer... Promoting a China-free supply chain will inevitably result in a decline in China's demand for U.S. products and American companies loss of market

share and revenue in China," Michael Martina, "EXCLUSIVE Chinese embassy lobbies U.S. business to oppose China bills - sources," Reuters, 15 November 2021, https://www.reuters.com/business/exclusive-chinese-embassy-lobbies-us-business-oppose-china-bills-sources-2021-11-12/.

<sup>54</sup> The National Counterintelligence and Security Center, "Safeguarding Our Future: Protecting Government and Business Leaders at State and Local Level from People's Republic of China Influence Operations," Office of the Director of National Intelligence, July 2022, https://www.dni.gov/files/NCSC/documents/SafeguardingOurFuture/PRC\_Subnational\_Influence-06-July-2022.pdf.

<sup>55</sup> "Challenging Long-Held Assumptions of Democracy's Certain Triumph," Global Times, 10 January 2013, https://www.globaltimes. cn/content/755060.shtml.

<sup>56</sup> "Messy Politics in UK, US Tarnishes Name of Democracy, Disappoints Local People," Global Times, 07 December 2022, https://www. globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1270033.shtml.

<sup>57</sup> "Biggest Threat to Western Democracy Comes from Within, Not China: U.S. Media," Xinhua News Agency, 31 July 2021, http://www. xinhuanet.com/english/northamerica/2021-07/31/c\_1310099221.htm., "Crisis-Hit US Democracy Can't Be Revived by Biden's Virtual Summit," Global Times, 12 December 2021, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202112/1240686.shtml.

<sup>58</sup> "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Wang Wenbin's Regular Press Conference on December 13, 2021," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 13 December 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202112/t20211213\_10467522.htm.

<sup>59</sup> "2020年11月17日外交部发言人赵立坚主持例行记者会," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Tajikistan, 17 November 2020, http://tj.china-embassy.gov.cn/fyrth/202011/t20201117\_10081916.htm.

<sup>60</sup> "South Korea Experiences Voting Problems," Global Times, 07 March 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202203/1254185. shtml.

<sup>61</sup> "Italian Politics Has Been Hijacked to Follow the US against the National Interest," Global Times, 08 December 2022, https://www. globaltimes.cn/page/202208/1274098.shtml.

<sup>62</sup> "Xi Focus: XI Urges World Political Parties to Shoulder Responsibility for Pursuit of People's Wellbeing, Progress of Mankind," Xinhua News Agency, 07 July 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-07/07/c\_1310046460.htm.

<sup>63</sup> The All-China Youth Federation (ACYF) [中华全国青年联合会], founded 4 May 1949, describes itself as one of the PRC's "basic people's organizations" [我国基本的人民团体之一] operating "under the leadership of the CCP" [中国共产党领导下]. The CCP's own Communist Youth League (CYL) [中国共产主义青年团] is nominally one of several ACYF constituent organizations, although ACYF recognizes it as providing the ACYF's "core strength" [核心力量]. "中华全国青年联合会简介," All-China Youth Federation official website [Chinese-language source], August 2021, http://acyf.cyol.com/gb/channels/8Dg43xkx/index.html.

<sup>64</sup> "1st Asia-Europe Young Leaders Campus Kicks Off," Xi'an People's Government, 02 December 2022, http://en.xa.gov.cn/news/4794. htm.

<sup>65</sup> "Andrew Cross on LinkedIn," LinkedIn UK, accessed 14 December 2022, https://uk.linkedin.com/in/andrew-cross-8185ab6.

<sup>66</sup> "Cina: Inizia Asia-Europe Young Leaders Campus a Xi'an," Agenzia Nova, 29 November 2022, https://www.agenzianova.com/ notiziario/xinhua/6388030c22be36.45384161/4159105/2022-11-29/cina-inizia-asia-europe-young-leaders-campus-a-xi-an.

<sup>67</sup> Khulekani Mondli, Twitter Post, 07 December 2022, https://twitter.com/KhulekaniMondli/status/1600487043422994435.

<sup>68</sup> Mo Jinxi, "Xi: Marxism inclusive, constantly developing," China Daily [in English], 29 July 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202207/29/WS62e316cda310fd2b29e6f016.html; VNA, "Vietnam attends CPC and World Marxist Political Parties Forum," Vietnam+ [in English], 29 July 2022, https://en.vietnamplus.vn/vietnam-attends-cpc-and-world-marxist-political-parties-forum/234592.vnp; Andrew Irving, 'CPC and World Marxist Political Parties Forum 2022" [reprinted statement by the Communist Party of Australia], 08 August 2022, https://cpa.org.au/guardian/issue-2018/cpc-and-world-marxist-political-parties-forum-2022/; "CPC and World Marxist Political Parties Forum Held," People's Democracy, 07 August 2022, https://peoplesdemocracy.in/2022/0807\_pd/cpc-andworld-marxist-political-parties-forum-held; "Xi Sends Congratulatory Letter to CPC, World Marxist Political Parties Forum," CGTN, 28 July 2022, https://news.cgtn.com/news/2022-07-28/Xi-sends-letter-to-CPC-and-World-Marxist-Political-Parties-Forum-1c2DQ9TLnq0/index.html.

<sup>69</sup> "The Chinese Embassy in the UK Holds Online Symposium on the Sixth Plenary Session of the 19th Communist Party of China Central Committee," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the UK, 26 November 2021, http://gb.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/dshdjjh/202111/t20211126\_10453535.htm.

<sup>70</sup> "2021 ASEAN Media Partners Forum Successfully Held in Beijing," ASEAN-China Centre, 14 July 2021, http://www.asean-china-center.org/english/2021-07/8047.html.

<sup>71</sup> The Forum first convened in 2018. "共同讲好中国东盟合作发展故事," Belt and Road Energy Cooperation, August 8, 2022, https://obor.nea.gov.cn/detail2/17967.html.

<sup>72</sup> "We will also develop a network for cooperation among the NGOs in countries along the Belt and Road as well as new people-topeople exchange platforms such as a Belt and Road news alliance and a music education alliance." "Full text of President Xi's speech at opening of Belt and Road forum," Xinhua [in English], 14 May 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-05/14/c\_136282982. html.

<sup>73</sup> "The first council was composed of 40 media organizations from 25 countries. People's Daily, by assuming the role of chair, took on responsibilities for convening council meetings as well as providing coordination and supervision on major issues. The Secretariat of BRNN is based at People's Daily and is responsible for the news network's everyday operations and the execution of council decisions." "About the Belt and Road News Network," The Belt and Road News Network official website [in English], 11 April 2019, http:// en.brnn.com/n3/2019/0411/c414872-9565686.html.

<sup>74</sup> "加强媒体责任交流 共同讲好世界故事 2022年'一带一路'记者组织论坛召开," People's Daily, 30 June 2022, http://world.people.com. cn/n1/2022/0630/c1002-32462403.html.

<sup>75</sup> "加强媒体责任交流 共同讲好世界故事 2022年'一带一路'记者组织论坛召开," People's Daily, 30 June 2022, http://world.people.com. cn/n1/2022/0630/c1002-32462403.html.

<sup>76</sup> The Russian-language name of the Russian Federation of Journalists is Российская Федерация Журналистов. The Sinhala name of the Sri Lanka-China Journalists Forum is the ශ'ර" ලංකා - චීත මාධ'යවටේද ීත්ගටේ සංසදය. The Polish name of the Poland Media Association is the Polskie Stowarzyszenie Mediów. The Spanish name of the Mexico Front Page Club is Club Primera Plana.

<sup>77</sup> The forum, jointly organized by People's Daily and the Shaanxi Provincial Party Committee, was reportedly attended by over 120 media representatives from at least 40 countries. "2022'一带一路'媒体合作论坛举行," People's Daily, 10 August 2022, http://politics. people.com.cn/n1/2022/0810/c1001-32498682.html.

<sup>78</sup> "Call for Entries for the 2020 Silk Road Global News Awards," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Kenya, August 6, 2020, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zkgx/sbjw/202008/t20200806\_7130402.htm.

<sup>79</sup> "总台'新征程的中国与世界'中非媒体研讨会在内罗毕举行," CCTV, 17 November 2022, https://www.cctv.com/2022/11/17/ ARTIB8Q4bKsnYjoaleCVZYdd221117.shtml.

<sup>80</sup> "Kenyan Reporters Win Global Media Awards," China.org.cn,28 October 2014, http://www.china.org.cn/world/Off\_the\_Wire/2014-10/28/content\_33887551.htm.

<sup>81</sup>Paul Wafula, "China Road and Bridge Corporation's Operated Railway Allegedly Discriminating Kenyans," Business & Human Rights Resource Centre, 10 July 2018, https://www.business-humanrights.org/en/latest-news/china-road-and-bridge-corporationsoperated-railway-allegedly-discriminating-kenyans/.

<sup>82</sup> "China 'Prepared for' S.Korea Power Shift," Global Times, 08 March 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202203/1254360.shtml.

<sup>83</sup>"韩国总统大选拉开帷幕 '两强'候选人支持率不相上下," Reference News, 24 July 2022, http://www.cankaoxiaoxi.com/ world/20220217/2469612.shtml.

<sup>84</sup> "Albanese Government Needs to Open up New Path, Resetting Relations with China," Global Times, 12 June 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202206/1267863.shtm.

<sup>85</sup>"AlbaneseMustNotBeMisledbyAlliance:ChinaDailyEditorial,"ChinaDaily,29June2022,https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/202206/29/ WS62bc3f13a310fd2b29e695bb.html., https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202206/ t20220628\_10711315.html, "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Zhao Lijian's Regular Press Conference on July 25, 2022," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 05 July 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/xwfw\_665399/s2510\_665401/2511\_665403/202207/t20220725\_10727739. htm.

<sup>86</sup> "驻韩国大使邢海明就韩总统候选人、前检察总长尹锡悦涉华不当言论发文阐明立场," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 16 January 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/zwbd\_673032/wjzs/202201/t20220116\_10562774.shtml.

<sup>87</sup> Mee-yoo Kwon, "Presidential Hopeful Yoon Vows to Enhance Korea-China Relations," The Korea Times, 21 November 2021, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/nation/2021/11/356\_319118.html?fl.

<sup>88</sup> "Yoon tells China's No. 3 official that Thaad shouldn't hinder relations," Korea JoongAng Daily, 18 September 2022, https:// koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2022/09/18/national/politics/Korea-Yoon-Sukyeol-KoreaChina/20220918161238760.html.

<sup>89</sup> "Campaign Rhetoric in South Korea May Not Hint Future China Policy," Global Times, 25 February 2022, https://www.globaltimes. cn/page/202202/1253172.shtml?id=11. <sup>90</sup> Adhere Cavince, "Is Ruto's War on China a Pre-Election Negotiation Tactic?" Capital FM, 26 July 2022, https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/ news/2022/07/is-rutos-war-on-china-a-pre-election-negotiation-tactic/.

<sup>91</sup> "Inclusive, Sustainable Development Is the Proper Way Forward," China Daily, 26 April 2022, https://www.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202204/26/WS62674d1ea310fd2b29e59500.html., "China's Reforms to Refashion Multilateralism, Boost Inclusive Growth: Kenyan Expert," Xinhua News Agency, 30 March 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/africa/2021-03/30/c\_139845021.htm.

<sup>92</sup> "Xinhua, Author at Capital FM," Capital FM, https://www.capitalfm.co.ke/news/author/xinhua/.

<sup>93</sup> Adhere Cavince, "Lessons for Africa from China's Poverty Eradication Feat," Daily Nation, November 30, 2020, https://nation. africa/kenya/blogs-opinion/blogs/lessons-for-africa-from-china-s-poverty-eradication-feat--3214484., "Forging Solid BRICS Foundation for Tackling Global Climate Change," Daily Nation, 22 June 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/brand-book/forgingsolid-brics-foundation-for-tackling-global-climate-change-3855446.

<sup>94</sup> A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response, International Republican Institute, 03 February 2021, 26. https://www.iri.org/resources/china-expands-global-authoritarian-influence-efforts-some-fragiledemocracies-show-resilience-against-ccp-aggression/.

<sup>95</sup> Justus Wanga, "Jubilee Looks to the Communist Party for Lessons," Daily Nation, 03 July 2020, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/jubilee-looks-to-the-communist-party-for-lessons-1239712?view=htmlamp.

<sup>%</sup> 肯尼亚朱比利党干部考察团访问我校, Beijing Municipal Committee of the Communist Party of China, 03 July 2018, https://www.bai. gov.cn/second/index.aspx?nodeid=22&page=ContentPage&contentid=48908.

<sup>97</sup> Joseph Sosi, "ODM on the Spot as Raila Sends Sifuna to China," Kenyans.co.ke, 07 August 2018, https://www.kenyans.co.ke/ news/32113-odm-party-sends-edwin-sifuna-training-china.

<sup>98</sup> "Interview: African Countries Have Much to Learn from 'Chinese Miracle', Says Kenyan Party Leader," Xinhua, 29 March 2021, http:// www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-03/29/c\_139843970.htm.

<sup>99</sup> For additional background on PRC/CCP efforts to influence Kenya's politics and economy, see A World Safe for the Party: China's Authoritarian Influence and the Democratic Response, International Republican Institute, 03 February 2021, https://www. iri.org/resources/china-expands-global-authoritarian-influence-efforts-some-fragile-democracies-show-resilience-against-ccpaggression/.

<sup>100</sup> "China's Africa Scramble Finds Welcome in Kenya," Financial Times, 09 August 2006, https://www.ft.com/content/84291090-27cb-11db-b25c-0000779e2340.

<sup>101</sup> "驻肯尼亚使馆临时代办李旭航会见朱比利党总书记图朱," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 01 September 2019, https://www.fmprc.gov. cn/web/gjhdq\_676201/gj\_676203/fz\_677316/1206\_677946/1206x2\_677966/201801/t20180110\_8027073.shtml.

<sup>102</sup> The meeting took place two months after Wu's appointment. "Chinese Ambassador to Kenya Wu Peng Met with Jubilee Party Secretary General," Embassy of the People's Republic of China, 03 June 2019, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxyw/201906/ t20190603\_6816890.htm.

<sup>103</sup> 李潇阳, "The Communist Party of China and Kenya's Jubilee Party to Further Strengthen Cooperation and Exchanges," ChinAfrica,
13 April 2021, http://www.chinafrica.cn/2021\_CHINA\_AFRICA\_VIDEO\_AND\_PHOTO\_COMPETITION/China\_Africa\_friendship/High\_
level\_exchanges/202105/t20210514\_800246396.html.

<sup>104</sup> "Full Text: Keynote Address by Xi Jinping at CPC and World Political Parties Summit," Xinhua, 07 July 2021, http://www.xinhuanet. com/english/2021-07/07/c\_1310048196.htm.

<sup>105</sup> "Forum Deepens China-Africa Youth Exchanges," China.org.cn, 07 December 2021, http://www.china.org.cn/world/2021-12/07/ content\_77916008.htm.

<sup>106</sup> Edith Mutethya, "Kenya Congratulates CPC on Its 100th Anniversary," China Daily, 06 July 2021, https://global.chinadaily.com. cn/a/202107/06/WS60e45b82a310efa1bd66019b.html.

<sup>107</sup> "Interview: African Countries Have Much to Learn from 'Chinese Miracle', Says Kenyan Party Leader," Xinhua, 29 March 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2021-03/29/c\_139843970.htm.

<sup>108</sup> "Political Parties of Various Countries Strongly Oppose Pelosi's Visit to China's Taiwan Region," People's Daily, 06 August 2022, http://en.people.cn/n3/2022/0806/c90000-10132108.html.

<sup>109</sup> Dennis Musau, "Tuju: Ruto Was Paid to Support Uhuru," Citizen Digital, 27 July 2021, https://www.citizen.digital/news/tuju-rutowas-paid-to-support-uhuru-n302929. <sup>110</sup> Davis Ayega, "Kenyans Should Be Concerned about Ruto's Character, Tuju Says," All Africa, 04 August 2022, https://allafrica.com/ stories/202208040093.html.

<sup>III</sup> Njoku Kihiu, "Tuju Denies Claims He Wanted Presidential Results Moderated in Raila's," Capital FM, 28 August 2022, https://www. capitalfm.co.ke/news/2022/08/tuju-denies-claims-he-wanted-presidential-results-moderated-in-railas-favour/.

<sup>112</sup> "Kenya Upholds 'One China' Policy: Minister," People's Daily, 27 September 2000, http://en.people.cn/english/200009/27/ eng20000927\_51354.html.

<sup>113</sup> "Kenya, China to Enhance Broadcasting Cooperation," China.org.cn, 22 May 2001, http://www.china.org.cn/english/MATERIAL/13200. htm.

"<sup>114</sup> "Chama Cha Orange Democratic Movement Cha Kenya Chataka Kuhimiza Urafiki Kati Ya Kenya Na China," China Radio International, 20 September 2009, http://swahili.cri.cn/141/2009/10/20/1s93165.htm.

<sup>115</sup> Edith Mutethya, "Communist Party of China Shares Tips with Kenya's Jubilee Party," China Daily, 15 July 2018, http://www.chinadaily. com.cn/a/201807/15/WS5b4af4caa310796df4df67fe.html.

<sup>116</sup> Justus Wanga, "Jubilee Looks to the Communist Party for Lessons," Daily Nation, 03 July 2020, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/jubilee-looks-to-the-communist-party-for-lessons-1239712?view=htmlamp.

<sup>117</sup> Justus Wanga, "Jubilee Looks to the Communist Party for Lessons," Daily Nation, 03 July 2020, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/jubilee-looks-to-the-communist-party-for-lessons-1239712?view=htmlamp.

<sup>118</sup> "Jubilee looks to the Communist Party for lessons," Daily Nation, 17 September 2016, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/politics/ jubilee-looks-to-the-communist-party-for-lessons-1239712?view=htmlamp

<sup>119</sup> Edith Mutethya, "Communist Party of China Shares Tips with Kenya's Jubilee Party," China Daily, 15 July 2018, http://www.chinadaily. com.cn/a/201807/15/WS5b4af4caa310796df4df67fe.html.

<sup>120</sup> 肯尼亚朱比利党干部考察团访问我校 - Beijing Municipal Party Committee of the Communist Party of China, July 3, 2018, https://www.bai.gov.cn/second/index.aspx?nodeid=22&page=ContentPage&contentid=48908.

<sup>121</sup> Kenyatta had earlier served in that position under the National Alliance, which merged into the Jubilee Party.

<sup>122</sup> Beijing Party School officials in attendance included Training Section Director Lü Yanjun [吕廷君] and International Cooperation and Exchange Director Zhang Haiping [张海平].

<sup>123</sup> Joseph Sosi, "ODM on the Spot as Raila Sends Sifuna to China," Kenyans.co.ke, 07 August 2018, https://www.kenyans.co.ke/ news/32113-odm-party-sends-edwin-sifuna-training-china.

<sup>124</sup> "**驻肯尼亚使馆临时代办李旭航会见江西省委宣传部常务副部长郭建晖一行**," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Kenya, December 5, 2018, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/zxyw/201812/t20181205\_6838337.htm.

<sup>125</sup> "驻肯尼亚大使张明接受中央电视台'焦点访谈'栏目采访," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 15 November 2008, https://www.fmprc.gov. cn/web/gjhdq\_676201/gj\_676203/fz\_677316/1206\_677946/1206x2\_677966/200811/t20081115\_8026618.shtml.

<sup>126</sup> "中央电视台首个海外分台在非洲肯尼亚开播," Sina, 12 January 2012, http://news.sina.com.cn/c/2012-01-12/080623787759.shtml.

<sup>127</sup> "[视频]中央电视台与肯尼亚签署合作协议," CCTV, 04 August 2012, https://tv.cctv.com/2012/08/04/VIDE1355709768883968.shtml.

<sup>128</sup> Edith Mutethya, "Seminar an Eye-Opener for Journalists," China Daily, 07 September 2018, http://124.127.52.76/weekly/2018-09/07/ content\_36877965.htm.

<sup>129</sup> "China's Ambassador to Kenya Addresses Media," China Daily, 23 May 2019, http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/a/201905/23/ WS5ce5c7a4a3104842260bd36b.html.

<sup>130</sup> "Ambassador Wu Peng's Speech for the 6th Press Club Meeting," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic in Kenya, 24 May 2019, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zkgx/sbjw/201905/t20190524\_7130249.htm.

<sup>131</sup> "SGR pact with China a risk to Kenyan sovereignty, assets," Daily Nation, 28 June 2020, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/sgr-pact-with-china-a-risk-to-kenyan-sovereignty-assets-127328.

<sup>132</sup> "Speech by Dr. Zhou Pingjian, Chinese Ambassador to Kenya at the China Africa Media Cooperation Forum," Media Council of Kenya, 17 November 2020, https://mediacouncil.or.ke/sites/default/files/speeches-statements/Speech%20by%20Dr.%20Zhou%20 Pingjian%20Chinese%20Ambassador%20to%20Kenya.pdf.

<sup>133</sup> Other attendees included Acting Director of Government Advertising Agency Gwaro Ogaro, Former Nation Group Chief Editor

Tom Mshindi, Nation Media Group Editor Harry Misiko, Royal Media Services' Robin Njogu, Nation Media Group Managing Editor Ochieng Rapuro, Head of Strategy of Royal Media Services and Chairman of Kenya Editor's Guild Linus Kaikai, Daily Nation Assistant News Editor Harrison Misiko. "High-Level China-Africa Media Cooperation Forum 2020 Report," Media Council of Kenya, 17 November 2020, https://www.mediacouncil.or.ke/sites/default/files/downloads/Online-CHINA-AFRICA%20MEDIA%20COOPERATION%20 FORUM%202020%20REPORT.pdf.

<sup>134</sup> Qian Zhang, "African Media Delegation Visits People's Daily Online (10)," People's Daily, 17 September 2013, http://en.people. cn/102774/8402950.html.

<sup>135</sup> "Kenya Union of Journalists Condemns Raid on Chinese Broadcaster," CGTN, 11 September 2018, https://news.cgtn.com/ news/3d3d514d7a55444d7a457a6333566d54/index.html.

<sup>136</sup> "Congratulations on the Winners of China-Kenya Friendship Photography Contest," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Kenya, 27 September 2019, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxyw/201909/t20190927\_6817869.htm.

<sup>137</sup> "Winners of 'Together Stronger' Photography/Digital Artwork Contest 2020," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Kenya, 14 December 2020, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxyw/202012/t20201213\_6818426.htm.

<sup>138</sup> "China's Vision for Building a Community of Shared Future for Mankind," Kenya Broadcasting Cooperation, 28 October 2022, https://www.kbc.co.ke/chinas-vision-for-building-a-community-of-shared-future-for-mankind/.

<sup>139</sup> Eric Biegon, "Cyber Security Week: China's Enormous Commitment to Safety of Cyberspace," Kenya Broadcasting Corporation, 10 September 2022, https://www.kbc.co.ke/cyber-security-week-chinas-enormous-commitment-to-safety-of-cyberspace/.

<sup>140</sup> "Covid-19 Origin Study Should Be Conducted in Multiple Countries: Kenyan Journalist," Xinhua News Agency, 10 August 2021, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/africa/2021-08/10/c\_1310119279.htm.

<sup>141</sup> "Covid-19 Origin Study Should Be Conducted in Multiple Countries: Kenyan Journalist," China Daily, 11 August 2021, http://www. chinadaily.com.cn/a/202108/11/WS61138233a310efa1bd6682c6.html.

<sup>142</sup> "Author: Eric Biegon," China Radio International, accessed 16 December 2022, https://chinaplus.cri.cn/chinaplus/opinion/ columnists/EricBiegon/index.html.

<sup>143</sup> Eric Biegon, "Why Foreign Minister Wang Yi's Africa Tour Is Crucial," China Radio International, 13 January 2018, https://chinaplus. cri.cn/chinaplus/opinion/opedblog/23/20180113/77514.html.

<sup>144</sup> "Xi Expresses Confidence in Creating New, Greater Miracles as Key Party Congress Concludes," Daily Nation, 24 October 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/brand-book/20th-cpc-national-congress-xi-jingping-3996356.

<sup>145</sup> "How China's Civil Society Collapsed under Xi Jinping," Daily Nation, 14 October 2022, https://nation.africa/kenya/news/world/ how-china-s-civil-society-collapsed-under-xi-jinping-3984720.

<sup>146</sup> "Chinese Ambassador Wu Peng Meets with the CEO of Standard Chartered Bank Kenya," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Kenya official website [in English], 12 April 2019, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zkgx/sbjw/201904/ t20190412\_7130231.htm.

<sup>147</sup> The Star reported that the Summit "brought together more than 200 representatives from top organizations and enterprises in the fields of technology, mobile communications, Internet, venture capital, and entrepreneurship incubation, including Netease, Tencent, Jumia, Google, Facebook, Safaricom, MTN, Goldman Sachs, United Bank for Africa, etc. John Arum, "TECNO sponsors the first China-Africa mobile Internet economy summit." The Star [Kenya], 17 October 2019; https://www.the-star.co.ke/business/africa/2019-10-17-tecno-sponsors-the-first-china-africa-mobile-internet-economy-summit/; "Chinese Ambassador to Kenya Wu Peng Addressed China-Africa Mobile Internet Economy Summit," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Kenya official website [in English], 28 October 2019, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zxyw/201910/t20191028\_6817941.htm.

<sup>148</sup> "Wang Yi Refutes So-Called 'Debt Trap' in China-Africa Cooperation," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 07 January 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjb\_663304/wjbz\_663308/activities\_663312/202201/t20220107\_10479837.html.

<sup>149</sup> "驻肯尼亚大使周平剑在肯媒体发表署名文章《所谓'债务陷阱'纯属虚假信息》," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Kenya, 04 July 2022, http://ke.china-embassy.gov.cn/zxyw/202207/t20220704\_10715196.htm.

<sup>150</sup> "Kenyan President William Ruto Meets with Special Representative of the Chinese Government on African Affairs Liu Yuxi," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 18 September 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjbxw/202209/t20220918\_10767564.html.

<sup>151</sup> Mark Obar, "China Sets New Loan Conditions for Kenya," Kenyans.co.ke, 01 November 2022, https://www.kenyans.co.ke/news/81152china-sets-new-loan-conditions-kenya. <sup>152</sup> Washington Mito, "Ruto's Plan for China's Investment in Kenya Revealed," Kenyans.co.ke, 23 September 2022, https://www.kenyans. co.ke/news/79885-rutos-plan-chinas-investment-kenya-revealed.

<sup>153</sup> "驻肯尼亚大使周平剑拜会肯执政党总书记玛依娜," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 27 September 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ zwbd\_673032/wshd\_673034/202209/t20220927\_10772404.shtml.

<sup>154</sup> Cesare Zapperi, "Grillo e Le Visite Top Secret All'ambasciatore Cinese, è Polemica," Corriere della Sera, 25 November 2019, https:// www.corriere.it/politica/19\_novembre\_25/grillo-visite-top-secret-all-ambasciatore-cinese-polemica-74c99c62-Of5e-11ea-bd6bb9b6fa42a1a4.shtml; "M5S, 'Blitz' Grillo Ad Ambasciata Cina Spiazza Eletti: Conte Non PARTECIPA," Adnkronos, 11 June 2021, https:// www.adnkronos.com/m5s-blitz-grillo-ad-ambasciata-cina-spiazza-eletti-conte-non-partecipa\_6zMLc887bgPPsQ3Fk1REzY; Nicolo Biondo, "Fantastico e Associati: Ecco Come Nasce L'asse Tra Grillo e i Cinesi (C'entra La Casaleggio)," Linkiesta.it, 28 November 2019, https://www.linkiesta.it/2019/11/grillo-cina-casaleggio/.

<sup>155</sup> Mattia Soldi, "Salvini Come Grillo. Quella (Insolita) Gita Dall'ambasciatore Cinese," Formiche, 03 September 2021, https://formiche. net/2021/09/salvini-cina-ambasciata-grillo/;"D'Alema, Liuzzi e L'ambasciatore Li Junhua, UN Partito Italiano Pro Cina All'Evento Del Colosso Tech ZTE," Head Topics, 10 December 2020, https://headtopics.com/it/d-alema-liuzzi-e-l-ambasciatore-li-junhua-unpartito-italiano-pro-cina-all-evento-del-colosso-tech-17356481; Jacopo Iacoboni, "D'Alema, Liuzzi e L'ambasciatore Li Junhua, UN Partito Italiano Pro Cina All'Evento Del Colosso Tech ZTE," La Stampa, 9 December 2020, https://www.lastampa.it/topnews/primopiano/2020/12/10/news/d-alema-liuzzi-e-l-ambasciatore-li-junhua-un-partito-italiano-pro-cina-all-evento-del-colosso-techzte-1.39639697/;"Firms Honored for Contributing to Sino-Italian Exchanges," China International Import Expo, 12 December 2019, https://www.ciie.org/zbh/en/news/exhibition/News/20191212/20466.html.

<sup>156</sup> "A Matera L'ambasciatore Cinese in Italia, Visiterà I Sassi - Basilicata," Agenzia ANSA, 21 April 2022, https://www.ansa.it/basilicata/ notizie/2022/04/21/a-matera-lambasciatore-cinese-in-italia-visitera-i-sassi\_cd19af70-a56f-4a8c-9733-0fc71c80d0a1.html.

<sup>157</sup> "Il presidente Rossi incontra l'ambasciatore cinese Li Junhua." Toscana Notizie, 15 July 2020, https://www.toscana-notizie.it/-/cina.

<sup>158</sup> "Dalla Cina 31 tonnellate di farmaci e attrezzature mediche." Toscana Today, 13 March 2020, https://www.toscanatoday.it/dallacina-31-tonnellate-di-farmaci-e-attrezzature-mediche/.

<sup>159</sup>卫芸辉,"钱洪山同意大利民主党国际书记菲亚诺视频交流,"China's Diplomacy in the New Era, 10 August 2020, http://cn.chinadiplomacy. org.cn/2020-08/10/content\_76586138.shtml.

<sup>160</sup> "中共中央对外联络部副部长钱洪山同意大利议会'中国之友'协会主席里佐蒂视频通话," International Liaison Department of the Communist Party of China, 08 June 2022, https://wap.yzwb.net/wap/news/2254540.html.

<sup>161</sup> Farefuturo, the think-tank most closely linked to Fratelli d'Italia and headed by then-Senator Adolfo Urso, was particularly vocal against the warming of the relationship and in particular Italy's signing up to the Belt and Road initiative in 2019. See for example: Giulio Terzi di Sant'Agata. "E in Gioco la Sicurezze Nazionale." Farafuturo, https://tmp.farefuturofondazione.it/e-in-gioco-la-sicurezza-nazionale./.

<sup>162</sup> "Grillo all'ambasciata cinese, Conte smorza polemiche." AGI, 12 June 2021, https://www.agi.it/politica/news/2021-06-12/grillo-ambasciata-cina-conte-smorza-polemiche-12888777/.

<sup>163</sup> For more specific descriptions of these cases, and of Chinese in-roads in the internal life of the Five Star Movement, see for example Giulia Pompili & Valerio Valentini, Al Cuore dell'Italia: Come Russia e Cina stanno cercando di conquistare il paese, Milan: Mondadori, 2022

<sup>164</sup> "China-Italy Media Dialogue Discusses Bilateral Ties and Media Cooperation," China Radio International, 21 March 2019, https://chinaplus.cri.cn/chinaplus/news/china/9/20190321/264663.html.

<sup>165</sup> https://decode39.com/3977/italy-media-broke-china-propaganda-ansa-xinhua/

<sup>166</sup> "Meloni: 'Non Rinnoverei L'adesione Alla via Della Seta Cinese' – Politica," Agenzia ANSA, 23 September 2022, https://www.ansa. it/sito/notizie/politica/2022/09/23/meloni-non-rinnoverei-ladesione-alla-via-della-seta-cinese\_c6c5a8b3-a9a7-4d82-91cc-41d669584cd5.html.

<sup>167</sup> "M5S, 'Blitz' Grillo Ad Ambasciata Cina Spiazza Eletti: Conte Non Partecipa," Adnkronos, 11 June 2021, https://www.adnkronos. com/m5s-blitz-grillo-ad-ambasciata-cina-spiazza-eletti-conte-non-partecipa\_6zMLc887bgPPsQ3Fk1REzY?refresh\_ce; "Ue, Von Der Leyen a Meloni: 'Tua Visita a Bruxelles Segnale Forte,'" Adnkronos, 03 November 2022, https://www.adnkronos.com/ue-von-derleyen-a-meloni-tua-visita-a-bruxelles-segnale-forte\_6yInm6JMktktxPQtwzD62m.

<sup>168</sup> "Meloni: 'Serve Un'europa Pragmatica Che Non Si Leghi Mani e Piedi Alla Cina,'" Agenzia Nova, 10 October 2022, https://www. agenzianova.com/news/meloni-serve-uneuropa-pragmatica-che-non-si-leghi-mani-e-piedi-alla-cina/; "Grillo All'ambasciata Cinese, Conte Smorza Polemiche," Agenzia Italia, 12 June 2021, https://www.agi.it/politica/news/2021-06-12/grillo-ambasciatacina-conte-smorza-polemiche-12888777/.

<sup>169</sup> Giulia Pompili, "Prima I Taiwanesi! Giorgia Meloni S'è Fissata Con Taipei," Il Foglio, 23 September 2022, https://www.ilfoglio.it/politica/2022/09/23/news/prima-i-taiwanesi-giorgia-meloni-s-e-fissata-con-taipei-4472103/.

<sup>170</sup> Attendees included Zhu Yuhua [朱玉华], the executive director of "Italian Xinhua Times" 《意大利新华时报》, a weekly founded in 1999 by Chen Chengji [陈成基], then president of the Italian Chinese Chamber of Commerce. The newspaper is headquartered in Rome and has branches serving Chinese diasporas in Venice, Milan, Prato, Naples, and Catania. "中新社新闻代表团参访意大利华文 媒体(图)," Overseas Chinese Affairs Office of the State Council, 22 June 2018, http://www.gqb.gov.cn/news/2018/0622/45028.shtml.

<sup>171</sup> Ibid. <sup>172</sup> Ibid.

<sup>173</sup> "China Awards 2011," Fondazione Italia Cina, 24 November 2011, http://fondazioneitaliacina.cn/it/cesif/eventi/2011/11/4/.

<sup>174</sup> "Firms Honored for Contributing to Sino-Italian Exchange," China Daily, 11 December 2019, https://global.chinadaily.com. cn/a/201912/11/WS5df05b26a310cf3e3557d6d2\_2.html.

<sup>175</sup> "Bracco Successfully Attended the 1st Edition of Italy-China Business Forum, in Beijing.," Bracco Group, 16 June 2014, https://www.bracco.com/news/bracco-successfully-attended-1st-edition-italy-china-business-forum-beijing.
<sup>176</sup> Ibid.

<sup>177</sup> "李军华大使参观比亚乔集团," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Italy, 31 May 2022, http://it.china-embassy.gov.cn/sbdt/202205/t20220531\_10696731.htm.

<sup>178</sup> "李军华大使赴米兰考察企业," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Italy, 17 June 2022, http://it.chinaembassy.gov.cn/sbdt/202206/t20220617\_10704657.htm.

<sup>179</sup> Ibid.

<sup>180</sup> "国际联络部林红红副部长会见意大利伦巴第工业家联合会国际部主管法那利," China Council for the Promotion of International Trade, 17 May 2017, http://wwwold.ccpit.org/Contents/Channel\_3550/2017/0517/808337/content\_808337.htm.

<sup>181</sup> "意大利华人参委会亮相众议院," Sohu, 06 February 2018, https://www.sohu.com/a/221158336\_100020627.

<sup>182</sup> "Introduction," Silk Road Cities Alliance, accessed 15 December 2022, http://srca-info.com/srca/en/srca1/srca1\_1/.

<sup>183</sup> See Giulia Pompili & Valerio Valentini, Al Cuore dell'Italia: Come Russia e Cina stanno cercando di conquistare il paese, Milan: Mondadori, 2022, pp.51-92.

<sup>184</sup> See Geraci's blog posts dated 2021-2022, and his numerous reports defending the BRI in 2023, for example: Salvatore Cannavò. "Il documento di Geraci e Alemanno: 'L'interesse italiano è nella via della Seta'" Il Fatto Quotidiano. 19 January 2024, https://www. ilfattoquotidiano.it/in-edicola/articoli/2024/01/19/il-documento-di-geraci-e-alemanno-linteresse-italiano-e-nella-via-dellaseta/7415417/.

<sup>185</sup> "意大利内政部副部长鲁契迪赞华人参政意识增," Sohu, 08 October 2007, http://news.sohu.com/20071008/n252515207.shtml; Dongbo Wang, "CAMPI市华裔中国移民局局长林红玉女士将加入NADIA CONTI 女士竞选市长的参选团队," Italian Chinese Association, 26 November 2012, https://www.associna.com/cn/2012/11/09/

<sup>186</sup> Some media took the view that the vote was founded on a desire to be a constituency that was heard, rather than suggesting a PRC or CCP role, such as Daniele Brigadoi Cologna, "[CINESITALIANI] Prove Di Partecipazione Politica Attiva. I Cinesi d'Italia e Le Primarie Del Pd," Torino World Affairs Institute [in Italian, translation by Google], 20 March 2016, https://www.twai.it/articles/cinesitaliani-prove-di-partecipazione-politica-attiva-i-cinesi-ditalia-e-le-primarie-del-pd/; Wu himself insisted that "Some associations have taken a position by deciding to support Sala, but ours is not an organized vote. The Chinese community is not a monolith. We have raised awareness to go and vote in these primaries which are open, then everyone will choose who wants." Matteo Pucciarelli, "Primarie Milano, i Cinesi Ai Seggi Diventano Un Caso. Le Comunità Straniere: 'Nessun Voto Di Scambio,'" la Repubblica [in Italian, translation by Google], 07 February 2016, https://milano.repubblica.it/cronaca/2016/02/06/news/primarie\_milano\_cinesi-132855904/.

<sup>187</sup> "两位浙江籍华人获选意大利普拉托市议员," Overseas Chinese Network, 11 June 2019, https://www.chinaqw.com/m/hqhr/2019/06-11/224514.shtml.

<sup>188</sup> "第二届中意地方政府合作对话会在新区举行," Tianfu New Area People's Government, 29 November 2019, http://www.cdtf.gov.cn/ cdtfxq/c130531/2020-09/24/content\_f234e1ab31a246b3819a2caf3f843709.shtml. <sup>189</sup> "第三届中意友城合作对话会成功举办," People's Daily Online, 24 November 2022, http://world.people.com.cn/n1/2022/1124/c1002-32573599.html.

<sup>190</sup> "News Analysis: Italy's PM Picks pro-EU Ministers, Set to Bring Stability to Gov't," China.org.cn, 05 September 2019, http://www.china. org.cn/world/Off\_the\_Wire/2019-09/05/content\_75173516.htm.

<sup>191</sup> "In Luce Delle Priorità Interne, La Politica Estera Non Varierà," People's Daily Italy, 25 October 2022, http://www.italian.people.cn/ n3/2022/1025/c416704-10163248.html.

<sup>192</sup> "Il Nuovo Governo Italiano Dovrà Procedere Con Molta Cautela, Prevedono Gli Esperti," People's Daily Italy, 27 September 2022, http://www.italian.people.cn/n3/2022/0927/c416704-10152294.html; "Meloni vede XI, Aumentare Export Italiano in Cina - Última Ora," Agenzia ANSA, 16 November 2022, https://www.ansa.it/sito/notizie/topnews/2022/11/16/meloni-vede-xi-aumentare-export-italiano-in-cina\_ec9f0797-3865-4e91-beb7-18447af7d7a5.html.

<sup>193</sup> "Meloni vede XI, Aumentare Export Italiano in Cina - Última Ora," Agenzia ANSA, 16 November 2022, https://www.ansa.it/sito/ notizie/topnews/2022/11/16/meloni-vede-xi-aumentare-export-italiano-in-cina\_ec9f0797-3865-4e91-beb7-18447af7d7a5.html.

<sup>194</sup> "Xi Jinping Incontra II Presidente Del Consiglio Italiano Giorgia Meloni," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in Italy, November 17, 2022, http://it.china-embassy.gov.cn/ita/sbdt/202211/t20221122\_10979249.htm.

<sup>195</sup> "Xi meets Italian PM Meloni," PRC State Council Information Office [in English], 17 November 2022, http://english.scio.gov.cn/m/ topnews/2022-11/17/content\_78523651.htm; "President Meloni meets with President Xi Jinping of the People's Republic of China," Presidency of the Council of Ministers [of Italy] [in English], 16 November 2022, https://www.governo.it/en/articolo/president-melonimeets-president-xi-jinping-people-s-republic-china/21017.

<sup>196</sup> See for example: Zhou Jin. "BRI helps to boost Italian exports to China." People's Daily. 2 August 2023, http://en.people.cn/ n3/2023/0802/c90000-20052790.html.

<sup>197</sup> "Il golden power e il caso Pirelli." Zanichelli, 5 July 2023, https://online.scuola.zanichelli.it/ultimora/2023/07/05/il-golden-powere-il-caso-pirelli/.

<sup>198</sup> The family tradition of close ties to China was expressed in the Joint Statement from Marcos Jr.'s visit to Beijing in January 2023: "President Marcos noted the pivotal role of his father, the late President Ferdinand E. Marcos, in the establishment of China-Philippines relations. President Marcos vowed to build on the legacy of his late father, working towards bringing China-Philippines relations to a higher level." "Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Republic of the Philippines," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China official website [in English], 05 January 2023, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/zxxx\_662805/202301/ t20230105\_11001064.html#:~:text=Both%20sides%20agreed%20to%20further,for%20Philippine%20exports%20into%20China.

<sup>199</sup> "Bongbong Marcos Proud of Ties with Communist Party of China: Politiko North Luzon," Politiko North Luzon, 28 February 2018, https://northluzon.politics.com.ph/bongbong-marcos-proud-ties-communist-party-china/.

<sup>200</sup> "Press Release - Marcos: PH's Snub of Bilateral Talks Offer Will Make China Take Harder Stance on West Philippine Sea," Senate of the Philippines, 05 July 2015, https://legacy.senate.gov.ph/press\_release/2015/0708\_marcos1.asp.

<sup>201</sup> The meeting was also attended by ILD Deputy Director Guo Yezhou [郭业洲] and PRC Ambassador to the Philippines Huang Xilian. "中国—菲律宾成立"一带一路"政党共商机," China's Diplomacy in the New Era, July 1, 2020, http://cn.chinadiplomacy.org.cn/2020-07/01/content\_76240269.shtml.

<sup>202</sup> "宋涛同菲律宾民主人民力量党总裁皮门特尔三世在厦门举行中菲两国执政党会谈," Xinhua News Agency, 20 September 2020, http://www.xinhuanet.com/world/2020-09/20/c\_1126517093.htm.

<sup>203</sup> "China-Funded Drug Rehab Center Breaks Ground in Southern Philippines," National Health Commission of the People's Republic of China, 16 January 2018, http://en.nhc.gov.cn/2018-01/16/c\_72844.htm.

<sup>204</sup> "Liu Jianchao," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China official website [in English], https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/ mfa\_eng/ziliao\_665539/wjrw\_665549/lrfbzjbzzl\_665553/201403/t20140317\_698109.html.

<sup>205</sup> "原标题:中共中央对外联络部部长刘建超会见菲律宾中国商会会长洪及祥等华社侨领," Philippine Chinese Chamber of Commerce and Industry, 02 September 2022, https://www.pcccii.ph/article-242-1.html.

<sup>206</sup> Recorded as attending: the Philippine News Agency, the Philippine Star, Philippines Daily Inquirer, Manila Times, Manila Bulletin, CNN Philippines, SMNI Television, ABS-CBN, GMA, Siong Po, United Daily News, and World News. Coverage observed focused more on PRC proposals for energy sector cooperation. "中共中央对外联络部部长刘建超集体会见菲律宾主要媒体代表," ASEAN Top [in Chinese], 29 August 2022, http://www.aseantop.com/content?id=27777.

207 "菲律宾前总统阿罗约反对将中国抗击疫情污名化," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Philippines, 24 March 2020,

http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/sgdt/202003/t20200324\_1216305.htm.

<sup>208</sup>"菲律宾前总统阿罗约反对将中国抗击疫情污名化," Inquirer.Net, 23 August 2018, https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1024233/a-philippineview-of-40-years-of-breathtaking-changes-in-china.

<sup>209</sup> Bernadette E. Tamayo, "Erap APPCU Hall of Fame Awardee," The Manila Times, 19 May 2022, https://www.manilatimes. net/2022/05/18/news/ex-president-estrada-named-to-hall-of-fame-in-ph-china-awards/1844105.

<sup>210</sup> "王毅同菲律宾前总统阿罗约共同出席'中国-菲律宾马尼拉论坛'启动和'中菲相知奖'设立仪式," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 17 January 17, 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202101/t2021011/z362017.shtml.

<sup>211</sup> "Building the Bridge of Understanding and Friendship Between China and the Philippines in the New Era," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 10 September 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb\_663304/zwjg\_665342/zwbd\_665378/202109/t20210910\_9717272.html.

<sup>212</sup> "王毅向'中菲马尼拉论坛'发表视频致辞," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 17 January 2022, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjbzhd/202201/ t20220117\_10591498.shtml.

<sup>213</sup> "把握新机遇,共谋新发展,开辟中菲合作新蓝海," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 18 March 2021, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/ gjhdq\_676201/gj\_676203/yz\_676205/1206\_676452/1206x2\_676472/202103/t20210318\_10405027.shtml.

<sup>214</sup> "Joint Statement of the People's Republic of China and the Republic of the Philippines," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China official website [in English], 21 October 2016, https://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa\_eng/wjdt\_665385/2649\_665393/201610/t20161021\_679488.html.

<sup>215</sup> Rom Dolfo, "Andanar seeks media collab boost in China visit," Philppine News Agency, 25 November 2017, https://www.pna.gov.ph/ articles/1017056.

<sup>216</sup> "蒋建国会见菲律宾总统府新闻部部长安达纳尔先生," The State Council Information Office of the People's Republic of China, 05 May 2017, http://www.scio.gov.cn/xwbjs/zygy/32310/hd32313/Document/1550741/1550741.htm.

<sup>217</sup> "Belt and Road Initiative Serves as New Model for Globalization, Says Expert," Beijing Review, May 2017, https://doc.bjreview.com/ Latest\_Headlines/201705/t20170513\_800096094.html.

<sup>218</sup> Rom Dolfo, "Andanar seeks media collab boost in China visit," Philippine News Agency, 25 November 2017, https://www.pna.gov. ph/articles/1017056.

<sup>219</sup> "Paul M. Gutierrez," The Association for Philippines-China Understanding, 14 July 2022, https://apcu.org.ph/programs-projects/ award-for-promoting-philippines-china-understanding-appcu/appcu-2022-laureates/paul-m-gutierrez/.

<sup>220</sup> "World Can Learn from China's Unique Model of Democracy," Philippine News Agency, 15 October 2022, https://www.pna.gov.ph/ articles/1186273.

<sup>221</sup> "Ph, China Remain Friends despite Territorial Issues: Lorenzana," Philippine News Agency, 02 February 2022, https://www.pna.gov. ph/articles/1167374.

<sup>222</sup> "China Is Actual Trespasser in Ayungin Shoal: Lorenzana," Philippine News Agency, 25 November 2021, https://www.pna.gov.ph/ articles/1160856.

<sup>223</sup> Jojo Rinoza and Jeoffrey Maitem, "Chinese Program Broadcast on Philippine State-Run Station Stirs Complaints," Benar News, 13 May 2020, https://www.benarnews.org/english/news/philippine/radio-criticism-05132020132833.html.

<sup>224</sup> Azer Parrocha, "'Wow China' not meant to promote any political view: PBS," Philippine News Agency, 12 May 2020, https://www. pna.gov.ph/articles/1102671.

<sup>225</sup> Rinoza and Maitem.

<sup>226</sup> Parrocha.

<sup>227</sup> Alexis Romero, "Palace: 'Wow China' Show on Government Radio Is 'Part of Marketplace of Ideas'," The Philippine Star, 12 May 2020, https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2020/05/12/2013550/palace-wow-china-show-government-radio-part-marketplace-ideas.

<sup>228</sup> "黄溪连大使会见菲律宾国家广播电台台长阿波塔德拉," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Philippines official website [in Chinese], 06 January 2020, http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/tpxw/202001/t20200106\_1200500.htm.

<sup>229</sup> Ibid. The readout also said that Huang gave an interview on PBS' program "Another China" [《不一样的中国》] but no such interview or program was observed by OSINT research.

<sup>230</sup> "黄溪连大使会见菲律宾总统府新闻部长安达纳尔," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Philippines, 07 June 2022, http://

ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/tpxw/202206/t20220607\_10699882.htm.

<sup>231</sup>Mauro Gia Samonte, "Bongbong Can Take a Lesson from Chinese Ambassador," The Manila Times, 29 October 2022, https://www. manilatimes.net/2022/10/29/opinion/columns/bongbong-can-take-a-lesson-from-chinese-ambassador/1864139.

<sup>232</sup> "Decoupling from China Unrealistic – Experts," The Manila Times, 05 October 2022, https://www.manilatimes.net/2022/10/05/ business/foreign-business/decoupling-from-china-unrealistic-experts/1860951.

<sup>233</sup> Argyll Cyrus Geducos, "Ph's Ties with US Vital in Resolving WPS Issues with China – Marcos," Manila Bulletin, 24 September 2022, https://mb.com.ph/2022/09/24/phs-ties-with-us-vital-in-resolving-wps-isues-with-china-marcos/.

<sup>234</sup> "Author: Xinhua," Manila Bulletin, accessed December 15, 2022, https://mb.com.ph/author/xinmb/.

<sup>235</sup> "驻拉瓦格领事馆代馆长领事孙卫东在菲媒体发表署名文章庆祝国庆," PRC Ministry of Foreign Affairs, 30 September 2022, https:// www.fmprc.gov.cn/wjdt\_674879/zwbd\_674895/202209/t20220930\_10775390.shtml.

<sup>236</sup> "GoogleSearch," https://www.google.com/search?q=site%3Ahttp%3A%2F%2Fwww.shangbao.com.ph+%E2%80%9C%E6%9D%A5%E6%BA%90% EF%BC%9A%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD%E6%96%B0%E9%97%BB%E7%BD%91%E2%80%9D&rlz=1C1CHBF\_enUS923US923&ei=z3SPY-abNef AytMPvuu96Ac&ved=0ahUKEwimv6PBu-X7AhVnoHIEHb51D30Q4dUDCBA&uact=5&oq=site%3Ahttp%3A%2F%2Fwww.shangbao.com. ph+%E2%80%9C%E6%9D%A5%E6%BA%90%EF%BC%9A%E4%B8%AD%E5%9B%BD%E6%96%B0%E9%97%BB%E7%BD%91%E2%80%9D&gs\_lc p=Cgxnd3Mtd2l6LXNlcnAQA0oECEEYAEoECEYYAFAAWABg0gFoAHAAeACAASSIASSSAQExmAEAoAEBwAEB&sclient=gws-wiz-serp.

<sup>237</sup> "Google Search," https://www.google.com/search?q=site%3Ahttp%3A%2F%2Fwww.shangbao.com. ph+%E2%80%9C%E6%9D%A5%E6%BA%90%EF%BC%9A%E6%96%B0%E5%8D%8E%E2%80%9C&rlz=1C1CHBF\_enUS923US923&ei=1HSPY\_ HeEsfWytMP5qSEsAs&ved=0ahUKEwjxmLLDu-X7AhVHq3IEHWYSAbYQ4dUDCBA&uact=5&oq=site%3Ahttp%3A%2F%2Fwww. shangbao.com.ph+%E2%80%9C%E6%9D%A5%E6%BA%90%EF%BC%9A%E6%96%B0%E5%8D%8E%E2%80%9C&gs\_lcp=Cgxnd3Mtd2l6LX NlcnAQA0oECEEYAEoECEYYAFAAWL5CYMFFaAdwAHgAgAFFiAHwApIBATmYAQCgAQHAAQE&sclient=gws-wiz-serp.

<sup>238</sup> "中国两会为中菲'一带一路'合作及经济复苏带来的机遇'视频论坛举行," Department of Commerce of Hunan Province, 29 March 2021, https://swt.hunan.gov.cn/swt/hnswt/zt/wjzn/gbdqzn/202103/t20210329\_957020142504075648.html.

<sup>239</sup> Arlo Custodio, "Appcu 2022 Laureates Honored in Awards Rites on 10 June," The Manila Times, 09 June 2022, https://www. manilatimes.net/2022/06/09/news/appcu-2022-laureates-honored-in-awards-rites-on-jun-10/1846731.

<sup>240</sup> Samonte is lauded on the Association for Philippines-China Understanding (APCU) website for his work supporting Philippine-Chinese understanding and for his clearly anti-American outlook. Samonte's "firm belief is that Sinophobia among Filipinos is caused less by their actual anti-Chinese sentiments than by the continuing cultural enslavement by Americans. Filipinos easily believe false American yarns against China. To destroy American credibility is key to curing Filipino ill will toward China." Samonte, who is a noted film writer and director, is hoping to produce a film called Laurel that he believes will correct his country's understanding of America by exposing "the entire breadth and width of American atrocities in the Philippines, from the time of its colonization of the country in the 1890s to the so-called liberation of Manila in 1945 in which the actual bombing by MacArthur was what reduced the city to rubble, killing 200,000 civilians and turning Manila into the second most ravaged city in World War II, next only to Warsaw, Poland." "Mauro Gia Samonte," The Association for Philippines-China Understanding (APCU) official website [in English], https://apcu.org. ph/programs-projects/award-for-promoting-philippines-china-understanding-appcu/appcu-2022-laureates/mauro-giasamonte/#:~:text=Mauro%20Gia%20Samonte%20is%20a,journalist%20into%20his%20octogenarian%20years.

<sup>241</sup>Some examples of Samonte's work, all published in the Manila Times opinion section include "Times of trouble," 14 January 2023, https://web.archive.org/web/20230121142131/https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/01/14/opinion/columns/times-of-trouble/1874190; and the three-part "Peace on earth in Bongbong's hands," published on 11, 18, and 25 February, https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/11/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1878213; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1879195; https://www.manilatimes.net/2023/02/25/opinion/columns/peace-on-earth-in-bongbongs-hands/1880131.

<sup>242</sup> "Paul M. Gutierrez," The Association for Philippines-China Understanding, 14 July 2022, https://apcu.org.ph/programs-projects/ award-for-promoting-philippines-china-understanding-appcu/appcu-2022-laureates/paul-m-gutierrez/.

<sup>243</sup> Ibid. Gutierrez also said, "'Even before I became a student activist during the martial law years, I was always drawn to the study of history, especially the history of other countries in the fight against the abuses and rapacity of Western/US Imperialism, of which the most absorbing is the history of China and its struggle for independence from foreign domination. Thus, at an early age (grade 6), I was already reading the works of Chairman Mao Zedong ('On Contradiction,' 'On Practice;' 'People's War,' among others). For me, China and the Philippines are 'brothers' bound by their shared history and their common struggle for national independence and against Western/US Imperialism. I had always noted that long before Western colonialists arrived on Philippine shores, China and the Philippines had always been friends and trading partners. They fought together during the Filipinos' struggle for independence, first against Spanish Colonialism, US Imperialism, and then against Japanese militarism."

<sup>244</sup> Richard Heydarian, "On China: Marcos Jr. vs Leni," Philippine Daily Inquirer, February 8, 2022, https://opinion.inquirer.net/149555/ on-china-marcos-jr-vs-leni.

<sup>245</sup> "How President Marcos Jr. Can Sweeten His Upcoming State Visit to China," Philippine Daily Inquirer, 01 December 2022, https://opinion.inquirer.net/159200/how-president-marcos-jr-can-sweeten-his-upcoming-state-visit-to-china.

<sup>246</sup> Joseph Pedrajas, "Don't Lecture Ph on Its Foreign Policy, Hontiveros Tells Chinese Envoy," Manila Bulletin, 05 August 2022, https://mb.com.ph/2022/08/05/dont-lecture-ph-on-its-foreign-policy-hontiveros-tells-chinese-envoy/.

<sup>247</sup> Huang was quoted as saying that the "one-China principle" was "the political foundation of China-Philippines relations. It is our hope that the Philippine side will strictly abide by the one-China principle and handle all Taiwan-related issues with prudence to ensure sound and steady development of China-Philippines relations." "Ambassador Huang Xilian: China firmly opposes a possible visit to Taiwan region of China by Speaker Pelosi of the United States House of Representatives," PRC Embassy in the Philippines official website [in English], 22 August 2022, http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/sgdt/202208/t20220802\_10732184.htm.

248 Op.cit.

<sup>249</sup> Lucio B. Pitlo III, "Philippines-China Relations under the Duterte Administration: Gains, Challenges and Dilemmas Going Forward," APPFI TTO Policy Paper 2021-3, (Quezon City: Asia Pacific Pathways to Progress Foundation, Inc., 2021) 9, https://appfi. ph/publications/49-policy-briefs/2963-philippines-china-relations-under-the-duterte-administration-gains-challenges-anddilemmas-going-forward.

<sup>250</sup> Ibid.

<sup>251</sup> "黄溪连大使:中国式现代化为世界提供新机遇," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of the Philippines official website [in Chinese], 21 October 2022, http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/sgdt/202210/t20221021\_10789648.htm,

<sup>252</sup> "菲律宾中国商会庆祝成立十周年暨第五届职员就职典礼," Philippine Chinese Chamber of Commerce and Industry, Inc. official website [Chinese-language source], last updated 02 January 2021, https://www.pcccii.ph/article-30-1.html.

<sup>253</sup> "PCCI urges Senate to ratify PH membership in RCEP," Philippine Chamber of Commerce and Industry official website, https://www. philippinechamber.com/rcep.

<sup>254</sup> Katrina Hallar, "Globe Telecom eyes use of non-Huawei equipment amid US-China tension," Inquirer.net, 23 September 2020, https://business.inquirer.net/307951/globe-coming-up-with-another-strategy-with-other-telecom-equipment-company-amidus-huawei-tensions.

<sup>255</sup> "The Chamber Commends President Duterte - 'West Philippine Sea is Beyond Compromise,'" Chamber of Commerce of the Philippine Islands official website, 23 September 2020, https://chamberphilislands.ph/2021/02/20/west-philippine-sea/.

<sup>256</sup> Bongbong Marcos. Twitter Post. 16 October 2020 7:33 AM. https://twitter.com/bongbongmarcos/status/1313442303164346369.

<sup>257</sup> Daniel Y Laogan, "Why I Stand for BBM," Manila Bulletin, 28 April 2022, https://mb.com.ph/2022/04/29/why-i-stand-for-bbm/.

<sup>258</sup> "六年时光隧道千年不变情谊——'中菲合作成果图片展'举行揭幕剪彩仪式," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Philippines, 21 April 2022, http://ph.china-embassy.gov.cn/sgdt/202204/t20220421\_10671255.htm.

<sup>259</sup> "FFCCCII President Dr. Henry Lim Bon Liong and other leaders were invited to attend President Ferdinand 'Bongbong' Marcos Jr's inauguration" Facebook, 06 July 2022. https://ms-my.facebook.com/ChineseNewsTV/videos/ffcccii-president-dr-henry-lim-bon-liong-and-other-leaders-were-invited-to-atten/1256504261790806/.

<sup>260</sup> Zacarian Sarao, "Bongbong Marcos Meets with Filipino-Chinese Business Community Leaders," Philippine Daily Inquirer, 02 October 2022, https://newsinfo.inquirer.net/1673709/bongbong-marcos-meets-with-filipino-chinese-business-community-leaders.

<sup>261</sup> "Engagement with China 'to Continue' in Post-Duterte Era despite US Factor," People's Daily (re-posting Global Times) [in English], 10 May 2022, http://en.people.cn/n3/2022/0510/c90000-10094387.html.

<sup>262</sup> Ibid.

<sup>263</sup> Ibid.

<sup>264</sup> Ibid.

<sup>265</sup> Stanley Buenafe Gajete, "Envoy: China Won't Meddle in Ph Elections," CNN Philippines, 05 March 2022, https://www.cnnphilippines. com/news/2022/3/5/China-wont-interfere-Philippine-elections-Huang-Xilian.html. <sup>266</sup> Ruth Abbey Gita Carlos, "PBBM Meets with Huang, Renews Vow to Boost Ph-China Ties," Philippine News Agency, 18 August 2022, https://www.pna.gov.ph/articles/1181607.

<sup>267</sup> "Philippine President-Elect Expresses Confidence in China Ties in Meeting with Chinese Envoy Who Delivers Xi's Congratulatory Message," Global Times, 12 May 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202205/1265440.shtml.

<sup>268</sup> "China-Philippines Ties Usher in 'Golden Era': FM," People's Daily, 07 July 2022, http://en.people.cn/n3/2022/0707/c90000-10120137.html.

<sup>269</sup> Ibid.

<sup>270</sup> "China Is Open for Discussions with Philippines on Railway Construction: Embassy," Global Times, 12 July 2022, https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202207/1270729.shtml.

<sup>271</sup> "菲律宾大选后中菲合作关系走向," The Paper, 28 August 2022, http://paper.people.com.cn/rmlt/html/2022-08/20/ content\_25947257.htm.

<sup>272</sup> Jon Viktor D. Cabuenos, "Marcos Calls on China to Follow UNCLOS, International Law on South China Sea," GMA News Online, 13 November 2022, https://www.gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/851298/marcos-calls-on-china-to-follow-unclosinternational-law-on-south-china-sea/story/.

<sup>273</sup> Anna Felecia Bajo, "Marcos: ASEAN Wants No Violence in South China Sea," GMA News Online, 14 November 2022, https://www. gmanetwork.com/news/topstories/nation/851336/marcos-asean-wants-no-violence-in-south-china-sea/story/.

<sup>274</sup> Jim Gomez, "Chinese Coast Guard Seizes Rocket Debris from Filipino Navy," Associated Press, 21 November 2022, https://apnews. com/article/china-navy-philippines-manila-south-sea-ee4c0a7b080a27ad559105a44bdfcf31.

<sup>275</sup> Person, "Editorial - What China Can Learn from Western Nations," The Philippine Star, 28 November 2022, https://www.philstar. com/the-freeman/opinion/2022/11/29/2227113/editorial-what-china-can-learn-western-nations.

<sup>276</sup> Helen Flores, "'Cordial Philippine-China Ties Far Outweigh Differences'," Philstar, 12 November 2022, https://www.philstar.com/ headlines/2022/11/13/2223437/cordial-philippine-china-ties-far-outweigh-differences.

<sup>277</sup> Agence France-Presse, "Marcos Wants China to Explain 'Benign' Account of Rocket Part Seizure," The Philippine Star, 22 November 2022, https://www.philstar.com/headlines/2022/11/22/2225707/marcos-wants-china-explain-benign-account-rocket-partseizure.

<sup>278</sup> Zhen Liu, "China Ready for 'Golden Era' with Ph under Marcos Jr.," ABS-CBN News, 07 July 2022, https://news.abs-cbn.com/ overseas/07/07/22/china-ready-for-golden-era-with-ph-under-marcos-jr.